# Government Ownership and Dividend Policy: Evidence from Newly Privatized Firms

Hamdi Ben-Nasr\*
College of Business Administration, King Saud University, KSA hbennasr@ksu.edu.sa

#### **Abstract**

In this paper we examine the relationship between government ownership and dividend policy. Using a multinational sample of newly privatized firms from 43 countries, we find strong and robust evidence indicating that dividend payout is negatively related to government ownership, consistent with the predictions of the agency theory. We also find that country-level corporate governance affects the relationship between government ownership and dividend policy. Specifically, the adverse effects of government ownership on dividend policy are more pronounced in countries with weak law and order and a lower level of checks and balances. Our results are important, as they show that government ownership, as well as the institutional environment, does in fact affect the critical corporate policies, such as dividend policy, of newly privatized firms.

## February 2015

\* The author would like to thank seminar participants at the American University of Beirut, an anonymous referee, and the journal editors for their insightful comments and suggestions. The author would like also to extend our sincere appreciation to the Deanship for Scientific Research at King Saud University for its funding of this research through the research group project (RG-1435-039).

**Address for correspondence:** Hamdi Ben-Nasr, College of Business Administration, King Saud University, P.O. Box 71115, Riyadh 11587, Saudi Arabia. Tel: +1 966 547 044 326.

JEL classification: G32, G35, L33

**Keywords:** Corporate Governance; Privatization; Dividends; Payout Policy.

This article has been accepted for publication and undergone full peer review but has not been through the copyediting, typesetting, pagination and proofreading process, which may lead to differences between this version and the Version of Record. Please cite this article as doi: 10.1111/jbfa.12115.

**JEL classification:** G32, G35, L33

**Keywords:** Corporate Governance; Privatization; Dividends; Payout Policy.

Government Ownership and Dividend Policy: Evidence from Newly Privatized Firms

1. Introduction

The impact of corporate governance and law on dividend policy has drawn the interest of numerous scholars. For instance, Adjaoud and Ben-Ammar (2010) examine the impact of internal corporate governance on dividend policy in Canada. Ferris, Sen, and Unlu (2009) explore the impact of legal origin on the propensity to pay dividends. Alzahrani and Lasfer (2012) examine the role of taxes and shareholder rights across countries in determining dividend policy. In a more recent paper, Brockman, Trel, and Unlu (2014), using a sample of firms from 24 different countries, investigate the role of insider trading laws in determining dividend policy. We extend this strand of literature by examining the role of a particular shareholder, namely the state, in determining dividend policy around the world.

We focus on the role of state ownership in determining dividend policy for three main reasons. First, state capitalism appears to be "the coming trend." Despite the launch of large-scale privatization programs over the last three decades worldwide, state-owned companies today account for a large capitalization of domestic stock markets in the developing world. In developed countries as well, the state is still an important owner of large companies, such as EDF in France (85% state-owned) and Deutsche Telekom in Germany (32% state-owned). Defining a state-owned firm as one in which the state owns more than 10% of the shares (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development), we can assert that the state is now the most powerful shareholder in the world.

Second, firms controlled by the state have another agency problem, in addition to the manager-shareholder agency problem, namely the conflict of interest between politicians, as controlling shareholders, and the ultimate owners, namely citizens (Shleifer and Vishny, 1997). Managers of these firms are poorly monitored (e.g., Borisova, Brockman, Salas, and Zagorchev, 2012). Additionally, they are evaluated based not on the achievement of value-maximizing objectives but rather on the achievement of political objectives set by the government. With this in mind, we examine the impact of state ownership on dividend policy. Specifically, we attempt to answer the following questions: Does state ownership affect dividend policy? Does country-level governance, in particular the extent of legal investor protection and political constraints on the government, affect the relationship between state ownership and dividend policy?

Third, the impact of government intervention on corporate finance has been examined in several papers. For example, Boubakri, Cosset, and Guedhami (2009) provide documentation to show that state ownership is associated with a lower firm value in privatized firms within strategic industries. Ben-Nasr, Boubakri, and Cosset (2012) report evidence suggesting that firms with a higher degree of state ownership are penalized with a higher cost of equity. In the same vein, Borisova and Megginson (2011) find that state ownership is associated with a higher cost of debt. In a more recent work, Donghua, Khan, Yu, and Zhang (2013) show that government ownership in China is positively associated with investment co-movement. Similarly, Ben-Nasr and Cosset (2014) illustrate that state ownership is associated with lower firm-level stock price variation – that is, stock price informativeness – around the world. We extend this strand of literature by examining the impact of government ownership on an important corporate finance decision, namely dividend distribution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Borisova et al. (2012) provide cross-country evidence suggesting that firms with partial state ownership are poorly governed. Indeed, they show that government ownership is associated with a lower quality of corporate governance.

We use a multinational sample of privatized firms from 43 countries to test our hypothesis regarding the impact of government ownership on dividend policy. We find strong and robust evidence that the dividend level is negatively related to government ownership, even after controlling for standard firm-level and country-level determinants of dividend policy. This finding is consistent with the predictions of agency theory, suggesting that firms with weak governance pay lower dividends because, in such firms, minority shareholders are less likely to be able to force managers to disgorge cash out of the firm. We also find that state ownership affects dividend changes. Specifically, we show that higher degree of state ownership is associated with a lower propensity to pay dividends, a lower probability of increasing dividends, and a higher probability of decreasing dividends. Furthermore, we find that ownership dynamics after privatization affect dividend payout changes. We test two additional hypotheses on the impact of country-level corporate governance on the relation between state ownership and dividend payout. Specifically, we examine the impact of legal investor protection and political rights, respectively, on the relation between state ownership and dividend payout. We find that the adverse effects of state ownership on dividend payout are more pronounced in countries with a lower law and order index and fewer checks and balances. These findings are consistent with our findings related to our hypothesis regarding the impact of government ownership on dividend policy and again support the predictions of agency theory, implying that firms with weak country-level governance pay lower dividends.

Our paper contributes to the literature in several ways. First, it extends the literature on dividend policy by examining the role of state ownership in determining dividend policy around the world. In particular, our study is related to those of Bradford, Chen, and Zhu (2013) and Su, Fung, Huang, and Shen (2014), who examine the impact of state ownership

and political connections on dividends in China. These studies show that, in China, SOEs (state-owned enterprises) pay higher dividends than non-SOEs. The results of these studies depend on China's specific conditions. In fact, SOEs in China who can more easily obtain loans from state-owned banks, when compared to non-SOEs, face less pressure on internally generated funds to finance growth, which allow them to pay higher dividends than their non-SOE peers. Our study extends this strand of literature using a multinational sample of firms from developing and developed countries and the higher-power setting of newly privatized firms (NPFs). A worldwide sample allows us to examine how legal and political institutions that vary across countries might affect dividend policy. Furthermore, our study is related to cross-country studies that examine the impact of large shareholders on dividend payout. For example, Ferreira, Massa, and Matos (2010) examine the role of foreign institutional investors in determining dividend policy around the world. Goyal, Jategonkar, Megginson, and Muckley (2014) examine the impact of insider ownership on the payout premium among a sample of privatized firms from 26 different countries. We add to this literature by focusing on the role of a particular shareholder, the state. Indeed, managers of firms with partial state ownership are poorly monitored; hence, they have incentives to retain cash, which allows them to achieve their empire-building objectives. It is therefore important to examine the impact of state ownership on dividend policy.

Second, our paper contributes to the privatization literature by examining how post-privatization ownership structure affects the dividend policy of NPFs. Privatization studies have compared pre-privatization and post-privatization dividend policy. They concur that NPFs significantly increase their dividend payouts (Megginson, Nash, and Randenborgh, 1994; Boubakri and Cosset, 1998) (i.e., on average, cash dividend payments more than triple

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Our paper is also related to other single-country studies that examine the impact of ownership structure on dividend policy in other parts of the world (e.g., in the United Kingdom, Khan, 2006; Farinha, 2003; in Australia, Setia-Atmaja, Tanewski, and Skully, 2009; in Italy, De Cesari, 2012).

as a fraction of revenues). However, they have not yet examined the determinants of dividend policy in NPFs in detail. We attempt to fill this gap by examining the role of post-privatization ownership structure, particularly state ownership, in determining dividend policy. Our results suggest that privatization is associated with an increase in dividend payouts only if the government relinquishes control of the privatized firm. Third, we add to the literature on the impact of government intervention on corporate finance (e.g., Wang and Yung, 2011; Donghua et al., 2013; Ben-Nasr and Cosset, 2014) by focusing on dividend policy. Finally, we contribute to the literature on the political economy of corporate finance (e.g., Durnev and Fauver, 2010; Bushman, Piotroski, and Smith, 2004) by examining how country-level political factors condition the relationship between state ownership and dividend policy.

The paper is organized as follows. Section 2 develops our testable hypotheses. Section 3 describes the sample, presents our variables, and provides descriptive statistics. Section 4 presents our main empirical evidence and reports the results of our additional tests. Section 5 reports the results of our analysis of dividend changes. Section 6 presents the results of our analysis of the impact of ownership structure changes after privatization on the changes in dividend payout. Section 7 reports the results of the impact of country-level governance on the relationship between state ownership and dividend policy. Section 8 presents the results of our analysis of the role of family ownership. Section 9 summarizes our findings and offers a conclusion.

# 2. Hypotheses Development and Related Literature

- 2.1 Literature Review on Dividend Policy. In this section we review the dividend theories related to our hypothesis on the impact of government ownership on dividend policy, namely (i) signalling theory, (ii) agency theory, (iii) life-cycle theory, and (iv) pecking order theory.
- 2.1.1 Signalling Theory. This theory suggests that dividends are used as a signal to convey information to shareholders about future earnings of the firm (e.g., Bhattacharya, 1979; Miller and Rock, 1995). This signal is credible only if it is too costly for lower-quality firms to replicate. Several empirical studies report evidence that supports the predictions of signalling theory. For example, Ofer and Siegal (1987) show that dividend announcements are associated with stock price increases while dividend cuts are associated with stock price decreases. In the same vein, Brav, Harvey, Graham, and Michaley (2005), in a survey of US chief financial officers, and Baker, Bancel, Bhattacharya and Mittoo (2009), in a survey of chief financial officers from 16 European countries, find evidence suggesting that managers are reluctant to change dividend policy. Consequently, dividend policy is a costly signal that may change investors' perceptions regarding the firm's future earnings prospects.
- 2.1.2 Agency Theory. Under this theory, the agency problems stemming from the divergence between ownership and control affect dividend policy. In fact, forcing managers to disgorge cash out of the firm reduces the amount of free cash flow that they waste or invest in negative net present value (NPV) projects (Easterbrook, 1984; Jensen, 1986). La Porta, Lopez-de Silanes, Shleifer, and Vishny (2000) propose two hypotheses for the relation between agency problems and dividend policy: (i) the outcome hypothesis, and (ii) the substitute hypothesis. The outcome hypothesis posits that firms with strong governance pay

higher dividends because minority shareholders in such firms are more likely to be able to force managers to disgorge cash out of the firms. Several empirical studies support this hypothesis. For example, La Porta et al. (2000) show that firms from countries with stronger shareholder protection are more likely to pay dividends. In a more recent paper, Brockman and Unulu (2009) show that firms with a higher level of creditor rights protection are more likely to initiate dividend payments and pay higher dividends. By contrast, the substitute hypothesis suggests that managers in firms with weak corporate governance, in which agency costs are high, pay higher dividends to create a reputation that helps them obtain better contracting terms when raising capital. Consistent with the prediction of this hypothesis, Rozeff (1982) shows that firms with lower insider ownership, in which agency costs are high, pay higher dividends. Similarly, Fenn and Liang (2001) show that firms with high managerial stock ownership pay higher dividends. Recently, Gan, Lemmon, and Wang (2011) show that firms with good growth prospects from countries with weak legal investor protection pay higher dividends.

2.1.3 Life-Cycle Theory. As we have noted, distributing dividends mitigates agency problems by reducing free cash flows (FCFs) available to managers. The amount of FCFs is determined by the firm's growth stage. At the maturity stage, firms have a limited investment opportunity set (Fama and French, 2001; DeAngelo and DeAngelo, 2006) and hence generate high FCFs and are able to pay higher dividends. At the growth stage, however, firms have abundant investment opportunities and hence have lower FCFs and tend to distribute lower dividends. Consistent with these predictions, Grullon, Michaely, and Swaminathan (2002) show that a firm's dividend payments increase when it moves from the growth stage to the maturity stage. Simliarly, DeAngelo, DeAngelo, and Stulz (2006) report evidence suggesting that firms with a high earned/contributed capital mix, as measured by retained earnings to

total equity, are at the maturity stage, with high accumulated profits, and hence pay higher dividends.

2.1.4 Pecking Order Theory. Under this theory, firms finance their investment opportunities using their internally generated funds before tapping into more costly markets such as debt and equity markets, because of asymmetric information (Myers, 1984). Firms with less information asymmetry costs have more investment opportunities available since the cost of capital decreases with lower information asymmetry costs (Verrechia, 2001). Thus these firms tend to use internally generated funds to finance investment opportunities instead of distributing dividends. However, firms with more information asymmetry problems, having fewer investment opportunities available, tend to distribute higher dividends.

2.2 Government Ownership and Dividend Policy. Privatized firms are characterized by the presence of the government as a particular shareholder, even several years after privatization (e.g., Bortolotti and Faccio, 2009; Boubakri, Cosset, Guedhami, and Saffar, 2011). The predictions of the aforementioned dividend theories lead to two potential scenarios. On the one hand, signalling theory suggests that paying dividends will indicate to the shareholders (i.e., citizens) how well the firm is performing. Therefore, in firms with partial state ownership, paying dividends will indicate to the shareholders that the privatized firm is performing well. Dividends can thus act, as with traditional financial theory, as a signal of the privatized firm's quality.

The substitute hypothesis also suggests a positive relationship between state ownership and dividend distribution. In fact, the substitute hypothesis suggests that firms with higher agency costs tend to pay higher dividends in order to build a reputation and thus secure better contracting terms when they tap into financial markets to raise capital. Hence,

paying dividends is more attractive in firms with partial state ownership, characterized by higher agency costs.

The life-cycle hypothesis suggests that firms at the maturity stage generate significantly more internal funds than the available investment opportunities and tend to pay dividends in order to reduce FCFs available to managers, hence mitigating agency problems. NPFs are mature and have a long operating history. They also generally benefit from soft budget constraints. Several studies indeed show that firms with partial state ownership have easier access to government funds and an implicit guarantee of government bailout in case of distress. Similarly, firms with political ties are shown to have relatively easy access to debt financing (e.g., Faccio et al., 2006; Chahrumilind, Kall, and Wiwattanakantang, 2006; Chaney, Faccio, and Parsley, 2011). Therefore, life-cycle theory suggests that firms with partial state ownership may pay higher dividends since they face less pressure on internally generated funds to finance growth.

Pecking order theory suggests that firms with higher information asymmetry costs, having a higher cost of capital and hence less investment opportunities available, tend to pay higher dividends. Partially privatized firms are less transparent (e.g., Guedhami, Pittman, and Saffar, 2009; Ben-Nasr, Boubakri, and Cosset, in press) and are therefore penalized with a higher cost of equity (Ben-Nasr et al., 2012), and hence have fewer investment opportunities. Consequently, these firms are more likely to use internally generated funds to distribute dividends.

Based on these arguments, our first hypothesis can be stated as follows:

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In fact, Faccio et al. (2006) find that politically connected firms are more likely to be bailed out than their non-politically connected peers. In the same vein, Chahrumilind et al. (2006) show that Thai firms with connections to banks and politicians obtained more long-term loans and needed less collateral during the period preceding the Asian financial crisis of 1997 compared to firms without such connections. Similarly, firms with political ties are shown to have relatively easy access to debt financing. Chaney et al. (2011) report evidence suggesting that politically connected firms with a lower earnings quality are not penalized with a higher cost of debt; in fact, they find that the cost of debt of politically connected firms is lower than the cost of debt of comparable non-politically connected peers.

H1a: The dividend payout ratio is positively related to state ownership, all else being equal.

On the other hand, the outcome hypothesis predicts that the shareholders of firms with weak corporate governance are less able to force managers to disgorge cash through dividends, thus keeping more cash within the firm to be used by managers for expropriation purposes. State ownership is usually seen as a source of inefficiency and value destruction. In fact, the inefficiencies of SOEs are attributed to the separation of ownership and control. As noted earlier, the ultimate owners of state-controlled firms are citizens, while the controlling shareholders are the politicians (Shleifer and Vishny, 1997). The managers of these firms are not subject to external monitoring by markets such as financial, good and labor markets and are not evaluated by the government based on the achievement of value-maximizing objectives. Rather, they are evaluated by politicians, who are interested in staying in power for a longer period, based on the achievement of political objectives. One of the objectives could be maintaining a high level of employment and promoting regional development by locating production in politically desirable rather than economically attractive regions (Dewenter and Malatesta, 2001; Megginson and Netter, 2001). In such a case, managers, who are poorly monitored in state-controlled firms (e.g., Borisova et al., 2012), have incentives to keep cash within the firm for their own benefit since this facilitates empire-building. Employees may also benefit from this empire-building because it creates employment opportunities, and possibly bonuses. Based on this view, the alternative hypothesis is as follows:

H1b: The dividend payout ratio is negatively related to state ownership, all else being equal.

2.3 Country-Level Governance, State Ownership and Dividend Policy. Legal investor protection affects the dividend policy of a firm. The outcome hypothesis suggests that firms operating in countries with strong investor protection pay higher dividends (La Porta et al., 2000), which helps to reduce FCFs, hence mitigating agency problems. Given this observation, we expect that the positive (negative) relation between state ownership and dividends is stronger (weaker) in countries with stronger investor protection.

However, the substitute hypothesis suggests that firms from countries with weak investor protection pay higher dividends to create a reputation that helps them obtain better contractual terms when raising capital (Gan et al., 2011).<sup>4</sup> Given this argument, the positive (negative) relation between state ownership and dividends is expected to be stronger (weaker) in countries with weaker investor protection.

Based on the above discussion, our hypothesis for the impact of legal investor protection on the relationship between state ownership and dividends is non-directional:

H2: The relationship between state ownership and dividend payout of NPFs depends on legal investor protection.

Political institutions could also condition the relationship between state ownership and dividend policy. Specifically, the impact of state ownership on dividend policy is expected to vary with political constraints on the government. Indeed, under tight political constraints, government ad-hoc political interference is less likely, so policy changes that might affect the post-privatization valuation of the firms or that might result in a modification of the shareholders' control and ownership rights are less likely to be observed. As argued by

shareholders than in those with strong protection."

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> La Porta et al. (2000, p. 7) put forth the following argument: "A reputation for good treatment of shareholders is worth the most in countries with weak legal protection of minority shareholders, who have little else to rely on. As a consequence, the need for dividends to establish a reputation is the greatest in such countries. In countries with stronger shareholder protection, in contrast, the need for a reputational mechanism is weaker, and hence so is the need to pay dividends. This view implies that, other things equal, dividend payout ratios should be higher in countries with weak legal protection of

Durnev and Fauver (2010), the accountability of the government is higher under stronger political constraints, and thus its potential predation and expropriation behaviour is more mitigated.

The outcome hypothesis suggests that firms should distribute higher dividends in countries with tighter political constraints on the government (i.e., stronger country-level corporate governance). Therefore, we expect that the positive (negative) relation between state ownership and dividends is stronger (weaker) in countries with tighter political constraints on the government. However, the substitute hypothesis is that firms from countries with fewer political constraints on the government, where the risk of government predation is higher, should pay more dividends for reputational reasons. Therefore, we expect that the positive (negative) relation between state ownership and dividend payout is stronger (weaker) in countries with fewer political constraints on the government.

Based on these arguments, our hypothesis concerning the impact of political constraints on the relationship between state ownership and dividends is non-directional:

H3: The relationship between state ownership and dividend payout of NPFs depends on the political constraints on the government.

## 3. Sample and Descriptive Statistics

3.1 Sample. To investigate the impact of government ownership on dividend policy, we compile a sample of 262 privatized firms from 43 countries. We use Ben-Nasr et al.'s (2012) sample firms, except for firms operating in the financial sector. We update it using several data sources, including the World Bank privatization database for developing countries, the Privatization Barometer for OECD countries, and Megginson's (2003) updated

list of privatized firms in developed and developing countries.<sup>5</sup> We add dividend and financial data and update ownership data to cover a period of up to nine years surrounding privatization (i.e., three years before privatization to five years after privatization, including the privatization year). Dividend and financial data are updated using *Worldscope* and annual reports. Ownership data are updated using *Osiris* and annual reports.<sup>6</sup>

Table 1 provides some descriptive statistics for our sample of 262 firms from 43 countries privatized over the period 1985 to 2007. We conduct our empirical analysis over a period of nine years (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year), so that our sample period begins in 1982 and ends in 2012. The 262 firms are diversified across geographical regions as categorized by the World Bank. Specifically, 6.49% are from Africa and the Middle East, 32.44% from East and South Asia and the Pacific, 7.25% from Latin America and the Caribbean, and 53.82% from Europe and Central Asia. Our sample firms are also diversified across legal origin. Indeed, 71.37% of the firms are located in civil law countries and 28.63% in common law countries. The geographical and legal diversifications are important as they also involve different political and institutional environments that determine dividend policy. As shown in Table 1, our sample is diversified across industries, with 8.40% in consumer durables, 9.92% in the petroleum sector, 17.56% in basic industries, 14.12% in the transportation sector, and 33.97%

\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> These databases represent the transaction level. Since a firm may be privatized in tranches, our sample includes some firms in which the government has already begun privatization (i.e., state ownership is less than 100%) but which are not fully privatized (i.e., state ownership is higher than 0%). In such a case, the privatization date used is not the date when privatization was first begun but the date of the privatization transaction that appears in the privatization sources that we use (i.e., Ben-Nasr et al. 2012, the *World Bank* privatization database, the *Privatization Barometer*, and Megginson's [2003] updated list of privatized firms). That is why, in some of the firms included in our sample, state ownership is lower than 100% in the pre-privatization period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> We control for the market-to-book ratio in all our specifications. Therefore, our sample includes only privatized companies that become listed companies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Our full sample includes 1008 firm-year observations. We lose several observations because of missing financial and ownership data. This results in an unbalanced panel. To ensure that our findings are not the result of the changes in our sample composition over time, we re-estimate our basic model on a balanced panel. Balanced panel estimation substantially reduces our sample size. The unreported results (due to space limitations) show that our main evidence remains robust.

in the utility sector. Furthermore, the vast majority (68.32%) of the privatization transactions in our sample occurred during the period 1990 to 2000.<sup>8</sup>

3.2 Dependent Variable. We collect data on dividends mainly using annual reports and Worldscope. We examine the impact of state ownership on dividend payout ratio. We use the ratio of cash dividends over total assets as a proxy for payout ratio (DIV/TA). To ensure the robustness of our findings, we use the following alternative proxies for payout ratio: (i) the ratio of cash dividends over total sales (DIV/SALES), the ratio of cash dividends over cash flow (DIV/CF), and the ratio of cash dividends over net income (DIV/NI). Panel A of Table 2 reports descriptive statistics on the dividend variables for the pre-privatization period (i.e., the three years before privatization). Panel B reports descriptive statistics on the dividend variables for the post-privatization period (i.e., the five years following privatization). As can be observed, all of our proxies for dividend payout (i.e., DIV/TA, DIV/SALES, DIV/CF and DIV/NI) are significantly higher in the post-privatization period than in the pre-privatization period, suggesting that dividends increased with privatization, confirming the findings of prior research (e.g., Megginson et al., 1994; Boubakri and Cosset, 1998; von Ejie and Megginson, 2008). We perform tests for differences in means and medians pre- and postprivatization for our main proxy for dividend payout, namely DIV/TA. The unreported results (due to space limitations) show that the mean and the median of DIV/TA are significantly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Our sample firms show patterns similar to those for privatized firms listed on *Worldbank*, implying that our sample is representative of the underlying population. The distribution of our sample firms by legal origin is comparable to that of *Worldbank*. Indeed, 65% of the privatized firms listed on *Worldbank* come from civil law countries and 35% come from common law countries. Additionally, we note that 80% of the privatization transactions on the *Worldbank*'s list occurred in the 1990s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> As can be seen in Panel A of Table 2, dividend payout is different from zero in the pre-privatization literature, in line with the privatization literature (e.g., Megginson et al., 1994; Boubakri and Cosset, 1998), suggesting that state-owned enterprises (SOEs) may pay dividends. The dividends of SOEs should be paid to the Ministry of Finance (Kuijs, Mako and Zhang, 2005) and may be used to finance investment consumption (i.e., invested in education and health care) or invested in other companies and projects. Paying dividends allows SOEs – for example, in China – to channel their profits to other companies and projects and consumption through the financial markets. Therefore, it may lead to greater scrutiny of the allocation of capital and enhance the corporate governance of SOEs (Kuijs et al., 2005). However, managers of SOEs may want to retain some of the generated profits. This will allow them to reward better-performing employees, which may also enhance the efficiency of the SOE. Evidence from Kuijs et al. (2005) suggests that some large publicly listed SOEs in China have a 20–60% dividend payout. Evidence from the same note suggests that SOEs from OECD countries do pay dividends. For instance, "SOE boards in Denmark, Finland, Norway, and Sweden set multi-year payout targets – for example, 33 percent, 50 percent, or 67 percent of earnings projected over an entire business cycle" (Kuijs et al., 2005, p. 6)

higher at the 1% level for the post-privatization sub-sample when compared to the mean and the median of *DIV/TA* for the pre-privatization sub-sample. These findings remain qualitatively unchanged when we use *DIV/SALES* or *DIV/CF* or *DIV/NI* as a proxy for dividend payout.

3.3 Ownership Structure. We hand-collect data on the ownership structure of our sample firms, mainly by relying on annual reports. We use additional sources, such as Worldscope, Osiris, Moody's International, Kompass Egypt Financial Year Book, and the Asian and Brazilian handbooks. Furthermore, we exploit information about the identity of major shareholders, namely the state and foreigners, provided by Boubakri, Cosset, and Guedhami (2005), Megginson (2003), and Bortolotti and Siniscalco (2004). The ownership data cover a period of up to nine years (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year). Panel A (B) of Table 2 reports descriptive statistics on shareholder identity for the pre-privatization period (post-privatization period). We observe that the stake held by the state declines after privatization. Indeed, average (median) state ownership decreases from 74.2% (84.0%) in the pre-privatization period to 36.7% (40.0%) in the post-privatization period. These findings support the evidence in Bortolotti and Faccio (2009) and Boubakri et al. (2011) suggesting that the government is reluctant to relinquish control and remains a large shareholder even several years after privatization. As for foreign

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> As can also be seen in Panel A of Table 2, we drop observations for which state ownership (*STATE*) is equal to zero in the pre-privatization period. The shares of the state might be transferred to another government agency, but that does not really represent privatization. We also drop, for the same reason, observations for which *STATE* is equal to 100% in the post-privatization period.

privatization period.

The principal reason behind partial sales and government control observed in privatized firms is that full privatization is costly. In fact, in fully privatized firms government loses its influence on the firm's decisions and hence on the country's overall direction (Boubakri, Cosset, and Saffar, 2013). Furthermore, full privatization has distributional effects, since it "involves a transfer of wealth from insiders of state-owned enterprises (such as employees) to outsiders, especially shareholders" (Bortolotti and Pinotti, 2008, p. 335). In a recent publication, Boubakri et al. (2013) show that strong labor protection at the country level delays full privatization, suggesting that stringent employment laws increase the wealth transfer concerns and the political cost of privatization. Empirical evidence also shows that political institutions determine residual state ownership and the time needed to full privatization. Specifically, it has been shown that stronger political constraints are associated with higher residual state ownership (Boubakri et al., 2011) and delay full privatization (Boubakri et al., 2013). These findings are consistent with the conjecture that in political systems with a higher degree of checks and balances a large number of veto players are involved in the process, so it is more difficult to reach consensus about reforms, and this situation may delay full privatization.

ownership, we observe that the average (median) foreign ownership increases from 14.6% (4.9%) in the pre-privatization period to 18.7% (11.0%) in the post-privatization period, indicating that a part of the relinquished state ownership is absorbed by foreign shareholders. We perform tests for differences in means and medians pre- and post-privatization for state ownership and foreign ownership. The unreported results show that the mean and the median of *STATE* (*FOR*) are significantly lower (higher) at the 1% level for the post-privatization sub-sample when compared to the values for the pre-privatization sub-sample.

3.4 Control Variables. Following the recent literature on dividend policy (e.g., Alzahrani and Lasfer, 2012; Ferreira et al., 2010; Shao, Kwok, and Guedhami, 2010), we include several control variables. First, we control for firm size using the natural logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars (SIZE). We expect that the coefficient of SIZE is positive, indicating that larger firms are more able to raise capital in financial markets and hence distribute dividends. Second, we control for leverage using the ratio of long-term debt to total assets (LEVERAGE). We expect a negative sign for LEVERAGE, indicating that firms with higher bankruptcy risk distribute lower dividends. Third, we control for growth using annual total assets growth (TA\_GROWTH) and the market-to-book ratio (MTB). We expect a negative sign for TA\_GROWTH and MTB, indicating that firms with high growth pay a lower level of dividends. Fourth, we control for firm profitability using the ratio of EBIT over net sales. Profitable firms distribute a high level of dividends (e.g., von Eije and Megginson, 2008; Shao et al., 2010).

Fifth, we control for cash holdings using the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets (*CASH*). We expect a positive sign for *CASH* since firms having more cash holdings distribute more dividends (e.g., Shao et al., 2010). Sixth, we control for the firm's life-cycle stage using the ratio of retained earnings over common equity (*RE/TE*). Firms with

a higher *RE/TE* are mature firms that have large cumulative profits and that are therefore self-financing. Therefore, firms with higher retained earnings over common equity ratio distribute a higher level of dividends (DeAngelo and DeAngelo, 2006). Seventh, we control for business risk, using the standard deviation of return on assets (*STDEV\_ROA*). We expect a negative sign for *STDEV\_ROA*, indicating that firms with higher business risk distribute a lower level of dividends (e.g., Alzahrani and Lasfer, 2012). Finally, we control for the level of economic development using the natural logarithm of the GDP per capita (*LNGDPC*), which may affect dividend policy (Ferreira et al., 2010). Appendix 1 presents the definition and the data sources of all regression variables and Table 2 reports descriptive statistics on the variables used in our multivariate analysis of state ownership and dividend policy.

#### Insert Table 2 about here

# 4. Government Ownership and Dividend Policy

4.1 Univariate Analysis. We perform univariate tests to investigate the impact of state ownership on the payout ratio. Table 3 reports the results of our mean and median comparisons of DIV/TA as well as DIV/SALES, DIV/CF, and DIV/NI between sub-samples of high and low state ownership. As can be observed, the mean (median) of DIV/TA is significantly lower at the 1% level for the sub-sample of firms with high state ownership. This finding is consistent with H1b and suggests that state ownership is associated with lower dividend payout. The result remains qualitatively unchanged when we use DIV/SALES or DIV/CF or DIV/NI as a proxy for dividend payout.

#### Insert Table 3 about here

Table 4 provides Pearson correlation coefficients for the regression variables. The correlation coefficients that are significant at the 1% level are shown in bold. Consistent with

our predictions in *H1b*, we find that *STATE* is significantly and negatively correlated at the 1% level with *DIV/TA*, *DIV/SALES*, *DIV/CF*, and *DIV/NI*. As for the control variables, we report several significant correlations that are consistent with our predictions. We generally report lower correlation coefficients between state ownership and our control variables.

#### Insert Table 4 about here

**4.2** *Multivariate Analysis*. To test the relationship between the stake held by the state in privatized firms and the dividend level, we estimate several specifications of the following model:

$$DIV_{i,j,t} = \delta_0 + \delta_1 STATE_{i,j,t} + \delta_2 CONTROLS_{i,j,t} + \gamma_j + \gamma_t + \varepsilon_{i,j,t}$$
(1)

where  $DIV_{i,j,t}$  is the ratio of cash dividends over total assets,  $DIV/TA_{i,j,t}$ ; or the ratio of cash dividends over total sales  $DIV/SALES_{i,j,t}$ ; or the ratio of cash dividends over net income  $DIV/NI_{i,j,t}$ .  $STATE_{i,j,t}$  is the stake held by the state in firm i from country j at time t, while  $CONTROLS_{i,j,t}$  comprises the set of firm- and country-level variables (SIZE, LEVERAGE,  $TA\_GROWTH$ , MB, PROFITABILITY, CASH, RE/TE,  $STDEV\_ROA$  and LNGDPC).  $\gamma_j$  are country dummies controlling for unobserved differences within countries that may affect dividend policy.  $\gamma_t$  are year dummies controlling for year-fixed effects.  $\varepsilon_{i,t,j}$  is the error term.  $^{12}$ 

on internally generated funds to finance growth, and hence distribute lower dividends. We use La Porta, Lopez-de Silanes, and Shleifer's (2002) percentage of the banking assets that are owned by the state as a proxy for state ownership of banks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> We are aware of the heterogeneity issue due to the cross-country nature of our sample, which may affect our results. In fact, the context of and reasons behind privatization vary from one country to another. For example, SOEs in China, characterized by the dominance of state-owned banks in the economy, can easily obtain loans from state-owned banks when compared to non-SOEs. Hence, SOEs distribute higher dividends than non-SOEs, since they face less pressure on internally generated funds to finance growth. Consistent with this point of view, we find that the average and median dividend payouts are statistically lower only for firms with higher state ownership situated in countries with lower state ownership of banks. In these countries, firms with partial state ownership cannot easily obtain loans from state-owned banks and face more pressure

In Model (1), we examine the impact of government ownership on the dividend level as proxied by the ratio of cash dividends over total assets (*DIV/TA*). We find a negative and significant coefficient for *STATE* at the 1% level, consistent with *H1b*. This is also economically highly significant. In fact, a one standard deviation increase in state ownership is associated with a 19.7% decrease in *DIV/TA*.<sup>13</sup> This finding is consistent with the outcome hypothesis. We can interpret it as implying that managers of partial state ownership firms, who are poorly monitored, tend to keep cash within the firm for their own benefit since it may be used for empire-building purposes. Employees may also benefit from this empire-building, because it creates employment opportunities, and possibly bonuses.

In Model (2) we follow a common practice in dividend studies (e.g., Alzahrani and Lasfer, 2012) and exclude non-dividend payers. The results show that the coefficient for *STATE* is still negative and significant at the 1% level, corroborating our earlier finding. *STATE* is also still economically highly significant. Indeed, a one standard deviation increase in state ownership is associated with a 22.5% decrease in dividend payout. Our dependent variable is censored at zero, as dividends cannot be negative. To address this issue, we run a Tobit model as specified in equation (1). The results reported in Model (3) show that the coefficient for *STATE* remains negative and statistically significant at the 1% level, supporting our earlier finding.

We test the robustness of our findings as they pertain to the use of alternative proxies for government intervention. First, we replace *STATE* in our basic regressions (Models 1 to 3 of Table 5) with *CONTROL*, a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the state holds more than 50% of the shares of a privatized firm and zero (0) otherwise. The results for the full sample

We address the heterogeneity issue using country fixed effects. Indeed, we estimate all regressions using country fixed effects, which allow us to control for the unobserved differences within countries that may affect dividend policy.

 $<sup>^{13}</sup>$  The average value *DIV/TA* for the full sample is 0.023. The coefficient for *STATE* is equal to -0.014. The standard deviation of *STATE* for the full sample is 0.324. A one standard deviation increase in *STATE* is associated with a 19.7% decrease in *DIV/TA* ((-0.014\*0.324)/0.023)=-19.7%).

are reported in Model (4). We find that the coefficient for *CONTROL* is negative and significant at the 1% level, implying that the dividend payout ratio is lower when the government maintains control of the privatized firm, supporting our earlier findings. The magnitude of the coefficient is economically large. In fact, moving *CONTROL* from 0 to 1 (i.e., from a non-government-controlled firm to a government-controlled firm) decreases *DIV/TA* by 0.009, which is a 39.1% decrease relative to the mean value of *DIV/TA*. The results for the sub-sample of dividend payers are reported in Model (5). As can be observed, the coefficient for *CONTROL* is negative and significant at the 1% level, corroborating our earlier finding. *CONTROL* is still economically highly significant. Indeed, moving *CONTROL* from 0 to 1 decreases *DIV/TA* by 0.010, which is a 43.5% decrease relative to the mean value of *DIV/TA*. Finally, the results for the Tobit model are reported in Model (6). The results show that *CONTROL* is still negative and significant at the 1% level, supporting our earlier findings.

Second, we replace *STATE* with *GOLDEN*. *GOLDEN* is a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the government maintains control of the privatized firm and zero (0) otherwise. <sup>14</sup> We collect data on golden shares using the following sources: (i) Megginson (2003), (ii) Bortolotti and Siniscalco (2004), and (iii) Boubakri et al. (2009). The results for the full sample are reported in Model (7). As can be observed, the coefficient for *GOLDEN* is negative and significant at the 1% level, indicating that the dividend payout ratio is lower when the government retains a golden share in the privatized firm, supporting our earlier finding. The magnitude of the coefficient is economically large. Indeed, moving *GOLDEN* from 0 to 1 (i.e., from a firm in which the government does not retain a golden share to a firm

1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Following Bortolotti and Faccio (2009, p. 2918), we define golden share as "the system of the State's special powers and statutory constraints on privatized companies. Typically, special powers include (i) the right to appoint members in corporate boards; (ii) the right to consent to or to veto the acquisition of relevant interests in the privatized companies; (iii) other rights such as to consent to the transfer of subsidiaries, dissolution of the company, ordinary management, etc. The above mentioned rights may be temporary or not. On the other hand, statutory constraints include (i) ownership limits; (ii) voting caps; (iii) national control provisions."

in which the government does retain a golden share) decreases *DIV/TA* by 0.009, which is a 39.1% decrease relative to the mean value of *DIV/TA*. The results for the sub-sample of dividend payers are reported in Model (8). The coefficient for *GOLDEN* is negative and highly significant, corroborating our earlier findings. *GOLDEN* remains economically highly significant. In fact, moving *GOLDEN* from 0 to 1 decreases *DIV/TA* by 0.012, which is a 52.2% decrease relative to the mean value of *DIV/TA*. Finally, the results for the Tobit model are reported in Model (9). We can observe that the coefficient for *GOLDEN* remains negative and highly significant, supporting our earlier findings. Overall, our results suggest that our inferences on the link between the government's influence over privatized firms and dividend payout are not affected by our choice of government intervention variables.

We report several significant relationships between the control variables and *DIV/TA* that are generally consistent with our predictions and the literature. The coefficient for *LEVERAGE* is negative and highly significant across all specifications, supporting the conjecture that levered firms pay lower dividends. Furthermore, we find a positive and generally highly significant coefficient for *SIZE*, suggesting that larger firms distribute higher dividends, consistent with Alzahrani and Lasfer (2012). We also find a positive and highly significant coefficient for *PROFITABILITY*, supporting the conjecture that more profitable firms pay a higher level of dividends. Furthermore, we find that the coefficient for *CASH* is positive and highly significant. Consistent with Shao et al. (2010), this finding suggests that firms with higher cash holdings pay a higher level of dividends. Overall, our results suggest that higher state ownership is associated with a lower dividend payout ratio.

## Insert Table 5 about here

**4.3** Additional Tests. In this section we describe additional tests conducted to ensure the robustness of our findings. The results of these tests, as reported in Table 6, generally

confirm the core findings presented in Table 5: dividends are decreasing under state ownership.

4.3.1 Alternative dividend payout proxies. We test the sensitivity of our findings to the use of alternative proxies for dividend payout. In Model (1) of Table 6 we use the ratio of dividends over total sales (DIV/SALES). We report a negative and significant coefficient for STATE at the 1% level, a corroboration of our earlier evidence. This is also economically highly significant. Indeed, a one standard deviation increase in state ownership is associated with a 37.7% decrease in DIV/SALES. In Models 2 and 3 we use the ratio of cash dividends over cash flow (DIV/CF) and the ratio of cash dividends over net income (DIV/NI) as proxies for dividend payout. The results show that our previous findings remain unchanged. In unreported tests, we run Models 1, 2, and 3 again for the sub-sample of dividend payers. The results show that the coefficient for STATE remains negative and significant at the 1% level across all models, again corroborating our earlier findings. Additionally, we run Models 1, 2 and 3 another time to account for the fact that our dependent variable is censored at zero. The unreported results show that the coefficient for STATE remains negative and significant at the 1% level across all models, corroborating our earlier findings.

4.3.2 The 1990–2000 period. The majority of our sample firms were privatized during the period 1990 to 2000. To ensure that our findings are not driven by privatizations that occurred outside this period, we re-estimate Model (1) of Table 5 for the sub-sample of firms privatized during the 1990–2000 period. The results are reported in Model (4). We find that the coefficient for STATE remains negative and significant at the 1% level, reinforcing our earlier findings. This is also economically highly significant. A one standard deviation increase in state ownership is associated with a 19.7% decrease in DIV/TA. In unreported tests, we run Model (4) again for the sub-sample of dividend payers. The results show that the

coefficient for *STATE* remains negative and significant at the 1% level, substantiating our earlier findings. Furthermore, we run Model (4) yet again using a Tobit model. The unreported results show also that the coefficient for *STATE* remains negative and significant at the 1% level.

4.3.3 The post-privatization period. The majority of our firm-year observations belong to the post-privatization period. To ensure that our findings are not driven by firm-year observations belonging to the pre-privatization period, characterized by lower dividends, we re-run our basic model for the post-privatization sub-sample. The results are reported in Model (5). In this model we control for the pre-privatization dividend policy using the average of the dividend payout (PRE\_PRIV\_DIV) over the pre-privatization period. The results are reported in Model (5). We find that the coefficient for STATE remains negative and significant at the 1% level, upholding our earlier findings. This is also economically highly significant. A one standard deviation increase in state ownership is associated with a 26.8% decrease in DIV/TA. In unreported tests, we run Model (4) again for the sub-sample of dividend payers. The results show that the coefficient for STATE remains negative and significant at the 1% level, reinforcing our earlier findings. Furthermore, we re-run Model (4) using a Tobit model. The unreported results also show that the coefficient for STATE remains negative and significant at the 1% level.

4.3.4 Developed versus developing countries. We run Model (1) of Table 5 separately for the sub-sample of firms from the 20 developed countries in our sample as well as the sub-sample of firms from the 23 developing countries. The results reported in Models 6 and 7 show that the coefficient for *STATE* is negative and highly significant for the sub-sample of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> As seen in Table 2, some firms were paying a dividend before privatization – and some were not paying a dividend but could have been. We might expect this behaviour to continue afterwards. To ensure that our results are not driven by the preprivatization behaviour of our sample firms, we control for the pre-privatization dividend policy using the average of the dividend payout (*PRE\_PRIV\_DIV*) over the pre-privatization period.

firms from developing countries and the sub-sample from developed countries, respectively, further confirming our previous findings.

4.3.5 Excluding firms from strategic industries. The state tends to retain a significant stake in privatized firms from strategic industries for national security reasons and in order to regulate the price of goods and services provided by such industries (e.g., Boubakri et al., 2009). To ensure that our results are not driven by strategic industries, we re-run our basic model after excluding firms belonging to one of the five strategic industries (i.e., Steel and Mining, Financial, Petroleum, Transportation, and Utilities). The unreported results show that the coefficient for *STATE* is still negative and significant at the 1% level, suggesting that our previous results are not driven by strategic industries.

4.3.6 Endogeneity of state ownership. One potential concern is that STATE itself may not be exogenous. In fact, state ownership may be governed by unobserved variables that also affect dividend payout, and this can lead to biased and inconsistent OLS estimates. We address this issue by using an instrumental variable approach. The instrumental variables must be highly correlated with STATE, but not with DIV/TA. We use political orientation (LEFT) from the Database for Political Institutions (DPI) as an instrument for STATE. LEFT is a dummy variable equal to one (1) for left-oriented governments and zero (0) otherwise. Left-wing governments tend to be less committed to programs of market reform, such as privatization (Biais and Perotti, 2002), suggesting that we should observe less complete privatization and control relinquishment in left-wing countries. Therefore, we expect a positive association between STATE and LEFT. We re-estimate Model (1) of Table 5, using a two-stage least squares regression. For the first stage, we predict STATE on the basis of LEFT

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> For example, Boubakri et al. (2005) argue that conditional on the economic and institutional environment, the government may choose to sell higher or lower stakes in firms with better governance. Hence, corporate governance may also determine dividend policy (e.g., La Porta et al., 2000); using OLS regression may lead to biased and inconsistent estimates (e.g., Guedhami et al., 2009).

along with the other independent variables used in Model (1) of Table 5. The results reported in Model (8) show that *LEFT* loads positive and significant at the 1% level, in line with the results reported by Bortolotti and Faccio (2009).

For the second stage, we use the first-stage fitted value as an instrument for *STATE*.<sup>17</sup> The results reported in Model (9) show that the coefficient for *STATE* remains negative and statistically highly significant, confirming our earlier findings. To validate our choice of *LEFT* as an instrument for *STATE*, we follow Larcker and Rusticus (2010, p. 190) and perform an over-identifying restriction test – that is, we regress the residuals of the second stage on the exogenous variables (i.e., *LEFT* and the control variables). We find that the explanatory variables are jointly not significant, suggesting that *LEFT* is exogenous. We also re-estimate the two-stage least squares regression for the sub-sample of dividend payers. Finally, we re-estimate the second stage regression using a Tobit model. The results of these tests confirm our earlier findings.

As can be observed in Panel C of Table 2, our sample includes companies in which the state retains a very high proportion of shares. To ensure that our results are not driven by these companies, we re-run our basic regression after excluding observations for which the government sells 20% or less of the shares to private investors. The results that are unreported (due to space limitations) show that *STATE* remains negative and significant at the 1% level, suggesting that our findings are not driven by the fact that the government sells only a very small proportion of shares to private investors in some privatized firms.

# Insert Table 6 about here

**4.4 Additional Controls**. In this section we introduce additional control variables to ensure the robustness of our findings. The results of these tests, as reported in Table 7,

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The standard errors for the second stage are adjusted for clustering by country.

generally confirm the core findings presented in Table 5: dividends are decreasing under state ownership.

4.4.1 Foreign ownership. The presence of foreign investment may also influence the dividend policy of NPFs. Foreign investors may prefer firms that pay low dividends because of taxes and transaction costs, consistent with the clientele theory. For example, foreign investors, who have to pay taxes in their host countries, may prefer low dividends because capital gains are taxed more favourably than dividends. Consistent with this point of view, Dahlquist and Robertsson (2001) show that foreign investors in Sweden prefer firms that pay low dividends. In a more recent work, Ferreira et al. (2010) document a negative relationship between dividend payout and foreign institutional ownership. 19

Model (1) of Table 7 introduces *STATE* and *FOR* along with our control variables. We still observe a negative and significant coefficient for *STATE* at the 1% level. *STATE* is also economically highly significant. In fact, a one standard deviation increase in state ownership is associated with a 35.2% decrease in dividend payout ratio. We also find that the coefficient for *FOR* is not significant, failing to provide support for the conjecture that foreign participation is associated with lower dividends. We also test the robustness of our findings to the introduction of a proxy for control by foreign investors. To do so, we introduce a dummy variable (*HIGH\_FOR*) in Model (2) equal to one if the foreign ownership of a given firm is higher than our sample median foreign ownership and zero otherwise. The

...

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Foreign investors may prefer low dividend firms for other reasons. For example, Ferreira et al. (2010) argue that "international investors may face outright restrictions in repatriating dividends as well as costs in their reinvestment. In the presence of these frictions, international institutions prefer lower payouts, and pressure firms to retain and reinvest their earnings" (p. 4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Ownership concentration may also affect dividend policy. We test the robustness of our findings with the introduction of a proxy for the concentration of private ownership. Specifically, we control for the percentage of shares held by the three largest private investors, L3. Following Boubakri et al. (2005), we apply a logistic transformation to L3, using the formula  $\log(L3/(1-L3))$  to convert a bound variable into an unbound one. The resulting variable is LL3. We re-run our Model (1) of Table 5, while controlling for LL3. The unreported results show that the coefficient for LL3 is not statistically significant, failing to provide support for the predictions of the outcome hypothesis and the substitute hypothesis. More importantly for our purposes, we find that the coefficient for STATE is still negative and significant at the 1% level, consistent with our previous findings.

results show that the coefficient for *HIGH\_FOR* is negative and highly significant, suggesting that large foreign investors are able to impose their preferences in NPFs, consistent with the clientele theory. More importantly for our purposes, we still report a negative coefficient for *STATE* at the 1% level, supporting our earlier findings.

4.4.2 Control for catering. Under catering theory proposed by Baker and Wurgler (2004), dividend payout is determined by investor demand. To account for catering theory, we introduce dividend premium (*DP*), in line with Baker and Wurgler (2004), in our basic model (Model (1) of Table 5), calculated as the difference between the log of the weighted-average market-to-book ratio of dividend payers and that of non-dividend payers. The weight used to calculate the weighted-average market-to-book ratio is the book value of total assets. The results reported in Model (3) show that the coefficient for *DP* is positive but not significant, failing to provide support for the conjecture that firms pay higher dividends when the dividend premium is high. More importantly for our purposes, the coefficient for *STATE* is negative and highly significant at the 1% level, upholding our earlier findings. *STATE* is also still economically highly significant, as a one standard deviation increase in state ownership is associated with a 19.7% decrease in dividend payout.

4.4.3 Additional country-level controls. In the remainder of Table 7 we introduce country-level control variables used in recent empirical studies (e.g., Alzahrani and Lasfer, 2012; Shao et al., 2010) to explain dividend payout. First, creditor rights have been shown to affect dividend payout. Indeed, Brockman and Unlu (2009) find evidence suggesting that firms from countries with weak creditor rights pay more dividends, which is consistent with the substitute hypothesis. In Model (4) we introduce the creditor rights index (C\_RIGHTS) from Djankov, McLiesh, and Shleifer (2007). Second, disclosure quality has also been used to explain dividend payout. Brockman and Unlu (2011) show that dividend payout is related

to disclosure quality. In Model (5) we introduce the disclosure requirements index from La Porta, Lopez-de Silanes, and Shleifer (2006). Third, the risk of expropriation has been shown to affect cash holdings. In fact, Caprio, Faccio, and McConnell (2013) provide evidence indicating that firms operating in countries with a high risk of government expropriation hold less cash, to avoid government extraction. We therefore control for the risk of outright confiscation or forced nationalization by the state (*RISKOFEXP*) from ICRG. A higher score for *RISKOFEXP* indicates a higher risk of government expropriation or confiscation. Fourth, in line with Alzahrani and Lasfer (2012), we control for stock market development using the ratio of stock market capitalization over GDP (*MARKET\_CAP*). The results reported in Model (4) show that only *MARKET\_CAP* is significant among the added control variables. Indeed, *MARKET\_CAP* loads positive and significant at the 1% level, suggesting that firms located in more financially developed countries pay higher dividends. More relevantly for our purposes, we find that the coefficient for *STATE* is still negative and significant at the 1% level. *STATE* is also still economically significant. In fact, a one standard deviation increase in state ownership is associated with a 22.5% decrease in dividend payout.

Finally, we separately control for the tax advantage of dividends using the tax advantage of dividends against capital gains (*TAX\_ADV*) from La Porta et al. (2000), because it reduces our sample size. The results reported in Model (5) show that the coefficient for *STATE* is still negative and significant at the 1% level, supporting our earlier findings. This is also economically highly significant, showing a one standard deviation increase in state ownership that is associated with a 21.1% decrease in dividend payout.

## Insert Table 7 about here

## 5. Changes in Dividends

In this section we examine how state ownership determines the decisions to pay, increase and decrease dividends. Model (1) of Table 8 reports the results for the Probit regression of a dummy variable (DIV\_PAYER) equal to one (1) if the firm pays dividends and zero (0) otherwise, on government ownership as well as our control variables. Consistent with H1b, we find that the coefficient for STATE is negative and statistically significant at the 1% level, implying that firms with greater state ownership are less likely to pay dividends. Model (2) reports the results of the Probit regression of a dummy variable (*DIV\_INCREASE*) equal to one (1) if the firm increases dividends and zero (0) otherwise on government ownership as well as our control variables. We find a negative and significant coefficient for STATE at the 1% level, consistent with H1b. This finding suggests that firms with greater state ownership are less likely to increase dividends. Model (3) reports the results of the Probit regression of a dummy variable (DIV\_DECREASE) equal to one (1) if the firm decreases dividends and zero (0) otherwise on government ownership as well as our control variables. We find a positive and significant coefficient for STATE at the 5% level, implying that firms with greater state ownership are more likely to decrease dividends. This finding is consistent with H1b and suggests that firms with state ownership are more likely to decrease dividends.

Turning to the control variables, we observe several significant relationships between the control variables and our test variables, consistent with our predictions and with the literature. Indeed, *SIZE* and *PROFITABILITY* are positive and generally highly significant in paying (Model (1)) and increasing (Model (2)) regressions. *LEVERAGE* is also negative and highly significant in paying and increasing regressions. Finally, *RE/TE* is also positive and significant in paying and increasing regressions.

#### Insert Table 8 about here

## 6. Impact of Ownership Changes on Dividend Payout

In section 4.3.6 we addressed endogeneity problems of state ownership using the instrumental variable approach. In this section we further address this issue using a changes specification, in line with Nikolaev and Van Lent (2005). Specifically, we examine whether ownership structure dynamics after privatization are associated with changes in dividend payout. This specification is also important because it is less vulnerable to endoegeneity and problems associated with omitted correlated variables (e.g., Han, Kang, and Rees, 2013). We identify the number of control privatizations and full privatizations that occurred during our sample period. We find that the government relinquished control in eight firms and fully privatized 13 firms during the five-year post-privatization period.

Table 9 reports the results of the multivariate analysis for the impact of the changes in the ownership structure on changes in dividend policy. In Model (1) we regress the changes in our dividend proxy ( $\Delta DIV/TA$ ) on the changes in state ownership ( $\Delta STATE$ ) as well as the changes in our control variables. We find that the coefficient of  $\Delta STATE$  is negative and significant at the 1% level, corroborating our earlier findings. In Model (2) we regress  $\Delta DIV/TA$  on RELINQUISH (a dummy variable that is equal to one (1) if the government relinquishes control after privatization and zero (0) otherwise and the changes in our control variables. We find that the coefficient of RELINQUISH is positive and significant at the 1% level, suggesting that relinquishment of control by the government is associated with an increase in dividends. Finally, in Model (3) we regress  $\Delta DIV/TA$  on the change in foreign ownership ( $\Delta FOR$ ) and the changes in our control variables. We find that that the coefficient of  $\Delta FOR$  is not significant, failing to provide support for the conjecture that foreign ownership is associated with lower dividends.

## Insert Table 9 about here

# 7. Country-Level Governance, State Ownership, and Dividend Payout

In this section we examine the impact of country-level governance on the relationship between state ownership and dividend payout. We use the law and order index (*LAW*) from ICRG as a proxy for legal investor protection and the checks and balances index (*CHECKS*) from *DPI* as a proxy for government predation. *LAW* assesses the strength and impartiality of the legal system as well as the popular observance of the law. It ranges from 0 to 6, with a higher score indicating that a country enjoys an effective system wherein law enforcement is strong. *CHECKS* is the number of veto players adjusted for electoral competitiveness. A higher score indicates tighter political constraints on the government. Tighter political constraints decrease the likelihood of unilateral policy changes afterward (Henisz, 2004; Henisz, Zelner, and Guillén, 2005).

We run Model (1) of Table 5 again separately for sub-samples based on the median of *LAW*. The results reported in Models 1 and 2 of Table 10 show that the coefficient for *STATE* is negative and significant at the 1% level only for the sub-sample of firms from countries with a low level of law and order, suggesting that the adverse effects of state ownership on dividend policy are more pronounced in countries with weak legal investor protection, consistent with *H2*. The results of an unreported F-test show that the difference in coefficients between the low *LAW* sub-sample and the high *LAW* sub-sample is significant at the 1% level. We also re-run the Tobit regression used to estimate Model (1) of Table 5 for the sub-sample of firms with high and low *LAW*. The unreported results confirm the findings in Models 1 and 2, that *STATE* is negative and statistically significant only at the 1% level for the sub-sample of firms with low *LAW*, again supporting *H2*.

Models 5 and 6 report the results of the sub-sample analysis based on the median value of *CHECKS*. We find that the coefficient for *STATE* is negative and significant only at

the 1% level for the sub-sample of firms from countries with low checks and balances, suggesting that the adverse effects of state ownership on dividend policy are more pronounced in countries with a lower level of political constraints on the government, consistent with *H3*. The results of an unreported F-test show that the difference in coefficients between the low *CHECKS* sub-sample and the high *CHECKS* sub-sample is significant at the 1% level. We also re-estimate Model (1) of Table 5 using a Tobit model separately for the high *CHECKS* sub-sample and the low *CHECKS* sub-sample. The unreported results confirm those of Models 5 and 6, suggesting that the adverse effects of state ownership on dividends are more pronounced in countries with a lower level of political constraints on the government, and therefore the risk of government predation is high, consistent with *H3*.

Overall, the results of our tests of H2 and H3 are consistent with that of H1b. That is, they all support the outcome hypothesis.

#### Insert Table 10 about here

# 8. The Role of Family Ownership

We collect data on family ownership from *OSIRIS* and *Securities Data Corporation* (*SDC*). We find that families are present in 98 firms in our sample of privatized firms (37.4%). The empirical literature (e.g., Khan, 2006) shows that family ownership is associated with lower dividend payout. To ensure that our findings are not driven by the presence of family owners in our sample firms, we re-run our basic regression (Model 1 of Table 5) separately for the sub-sample of firms with family participation (*FAMILY\_DUMMY*=1) and the sub-sample of firms without family participation (*FAMILY\_DUMMY*=0). The results reported in Models 1 and 2 of Table 11 show that *STATE* remains negative and significant at the 1% level for both sub-samples, suggesting that the

presence of family as a shareholder in privatized firms does not affect the relationship between state ownership and dividend policy. We also re-run our basic regression separately for the sub-sample of firms controlled by a family (FAMILY\_CONTROL=1) and the sub-sample non-controlled by a family (FAMILY\_CONTROL=0). We define a family-controlled firm as a firm in which a family or individuals hold more than 10% of the shares. The results reported in Models 3 and 4 of Table 11 show that the coefficient for STATE remains negative and significant at the 1% level for of the sub-sample of family-controlled and non-family-controlled firms, suggesting that family control does not affect the relationship between state ownership and dividends.

Additionally, we examine whether family ownership/control explains our results indicating that the negative relationship between state ownership and dividends holds only in weak-investor-protection countries. To do so, we exclude firms from countries with strong investor protection as measured by the ICRG's law and order index and re-run our basic regression separately for the sub-sample of firms with family ownership and the sub-sample without family ownership. The results reported in Models 5 and 6 of Table 11 show that the coefficient for *STATE* remains negative and significant at the 1% level for the sub-samples with family participation (*FAMILY\_DUMMY*=1) and without family participation (*FAMILY\_DUMMY*=0). We also re-run our basic regression separately for the sub-sample controlled by a family (*FAMILY\_CONTROL*=1) and the sub-sample of firms non-controlled by a family (*FAMILY\_CONTROL*=0). The results reported in Models 7 and 8 of Table 11 show that the coefficient for *STATE* remains negative and significant at the 1% level for both family-controlled and non-family-controlled firms. These findings suggest that our results related to the impact of investor protection on the relationship between state ownership and dividends are not driven by family ownership/control.

\_

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$  We thank the reviewer who suggested adding this test.

#### Insert Table 11 about here

## 9. Conclusion

To contribute to the literature on the determinants of dividend policy, we chose to use the privatization framework as a test laboratory. Using a multinational sample of privatized firms from 43 countries, we find strong and robust evidence that the dividend level is negatively related to government ownership, even after controlling for standard firm- and country-level determinants of dividend policy. This finding is consistent with the predictions of agency theory suggesting that firms with weak governance pay lower dividends because, in such firms, minority shareholders are less likely to be able to force managers to disgorge cash out of the firm. We can interpret our first finding as implying that managers of firms with partial state ownership who are poorly monitored tend to keep cash within the firm for their own benefit, since it may be used for empire-building purposes. Employees may also benefit from this empire-building, because it creates employment opportunities, and possibly bonuses. We also find that state ownership affects dividend changes. Specifically, we show that higher state ownership is associated with a lower propensity to pay dividends, a lower probability of increased dividends, and a higher probability of decreased dividends, providing additional support for the predictions of the outcome hypothesis. Furthermore, we find that ownership dynamics after privatization affect dividend payout changes.

The results of our tests of the hypotheses regarding the impact of country-level governance on the relation between government ownership and dividend payout (H2 and H3) are consistent with that for the hypothesis with respect to the impact of government ownership on dividend payout (H1b), and all our results support the outcome hypothesis. In fact, we find that state ownership is associated with lower dividends only in the sub-sample of firms from countries with a lower law and order index and a lower level of checks and

balances. This suggests that the adverse effects of state ownership on dividend policy are more pronounced in countries with weaker country-level corporate governance (i.e., lower levels regarding both law and order and political constraints on the government).

Our findings have several policy implications. The continued participation of government in newly privatized firms leads to lower dividend distribution, which may impede the achievement of privatization objectives such as the redistribution of wealth and the promotion of popular capitalism. Furthermore, lower dividends may signal poor performance in a newly privatized firm. Therefore, shareholders will require more costly equity financing, which may have adverse effects on the survival of these firms and could be associated with poorer economic growth. The improvement of the country's political institutions is also important, since strong political institutions mitigate the adverse effects of state ownership on dividend policy.

One potential avenue of future research would be to examine the economic outcomes of retaining cash by poorly monitored managers of state-controlled firms, beyond the levels justified by economic fundamentals (i.e., excess-cash holdings). For instance, future research could compare the impact of corporate governance structure on the value of excess-cash holdings among firms controlled by the state versus firms not controlled by the state.

## **APPENDIX 1**

## Variables, Descriptions and Sources

Variable	Description	Source
Panel A: Proxies for D		
DIV/TA	The ratio of cash dividends over total assets	Authors'
DW1/GALEG		calculation
DIV/SALES	The ratio of cash dividends over total sales	Authors'
DIII/CE		calculation
DIV/CF	The ratio of cash dividends over cash flow; cash flow is calculated as net income	Authors'
DIV/NI	plus depreciation The ratio of cash dividends over net income	calculation Authors'
DIV/NI	The ratio of cash dividends over net income	calculation
D 1D D 1 C D		<u> </u>
Panel B: Proxies for D		A41?
DIV_PAYER	A dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm pays dividends and zero (0) otherwise	Authors'
DIV_INCREASE	A dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm increases dividends and zero (0)	calculation Authors'
DIV_INCKEASE	otherwise	calculation
DIV_DECREASE	A dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm decreases dividends and zero (0)	Authors'
DIV_DECKEASE	otherwise	estimation
D 100 11 1		
Panel C: Ownership V STATE		Authors'
SIAIE	The stake held by the government	
CONTROL	A dummy variable equal to one (1) if the government maintains control after	calculation Authors'
CONTROL	privatization and zero (0) otherwise	calculation
GOLDEN	A dummy variable equal to one (1) if the government retains a golden share and zero	Authors'
GOLDEN	(0) otherwise	calculation
FOR	The stake held by foreign investors	Authors'
TOR	The stake field by foleign investors	calculation
HIGH_FOR	A dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm's foreign ownership is higher than our	Authors'
	sample median for foreign ownership and zero (0) otherwise	calculation
FAMILY_DUMMY	A dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm has a family or individuals among its	Authors'
_	shareholders and zero (0) otherwise	calculation
FAMILY_CONTROL	A dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm has a family or individuals among its	Authors'
	shareholders holding more than 10% of its shares and zero (0) otherwise	calculation
Panel D: Firm-Level (	Control Variables	
SIZE	The logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollar	Authors'
	-	calculation
LEVERAGE	The ratio of long-term debt over total assets	Authors'
		calculation
$TA\_GROWTH$	Sales growth for the year	Authors'
		calculation
MTB	The market-to-book ratio	Worldscop
PROFITABILITY	The ratio of EBIT over net sales	Authors'
. IOI IIIDIDILII	THE THIS OF EATH OF THE DATES	calculation
CASH	The ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets	Authors'
- ~		calculation
RE/TE	The ratio of retained earnings over common equity	Authors'
	C	calculation
CTDEU DO		A 41 2
STDEV_ROA	The standard deviation of return on assets	Authors'
		calculation
DP	The difference between the log of the weighted-average market-to-book ratio of	Authors'
	dividend payers and that of non-dividend payers; the weight used to calculate the	calculation
	weighted-average market-to-book ratio is the book value of total assets	
Panel E: Country-Lev	rel Control Variables	
LNGDPC	The natural logarithm of GDP per capita	World
		Developme

Indicators

	LEFT	A dummy variable equal to one (1) for left-oriented governments and zero (0) otherwise	Database of Political
			Institutions
	C_RIGHTS	Creditor Rights Index	Djankov et al. (2007)
	DISC_REQ	The disclosure requirements index; the index ranges from 0 to 10, with a higher score indicating more extensive disclosure requirements	La Porta et al. (2006)
	RISKOFEXP	The ICRG's assessment of the risk of outright confiscation or forced nationalization by the state; the index ranges from 0 to 12, with higher scores for higher risk	ICRG
	MARKET_CAP	The ratio of stock market capitalization over GDP	World
			Development Indicators
	TAX_ADV	The tax advantage of dividends in a country measured by the after-tax value of \$1 in dividends divided by the after-tax value of \$1 in capital gains	La Porta et al. (2000)
	LAW	LAW assesses the strength and impartiality of the legal system as well as the popular observance of the law; it ranges from 0 to 6, with a higher score indicating that a	ICRG
1	CHECKS	country enjoys an effective system where law enforcement is strong	Database of
1	CHECKS	The number of checks and balances in the country	Political
			Institutions

## References

- Adjaoud, F., and W. Ben-Amar (2010), 'Corporate governance and dividend policy: Shareholders' protection or expropriation', *Journal of Business Finance & Accounting*, Vol. 37, pp. 648–667.
- Alzahrani, M., and M. Lasfer (2012), 'Investor protection, taxation, and dividends', *Journal of Corporate Finance*, Vol. 18, pp. 745–762.
- Baker, H.K., F. Bancel, N. Bhattacharya, and U.R. Mittoo (2009), 'Cross-country determinants of payout policy: European firms.', In *Blackwell companion to dividends and dividend policy*, Chapter 5 (pp. 71–93). Edison, NJ: John Wiley.
- Baker, M., and J. Wurgler (2004), 'A catering theory of dividends', *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 59, pp. 1125–1165.
- Ben-Nasr, H., N. Boubakri, and J.C. Cosset (2012), 'The political determinants of the cost of equity: Evidence from newly privatized firms', *Journal of Accounting Research*, Vol. 50, pp. 605–646.
- —— (In press). 'Earnings quality in privatized firms: The role of state and foreign owners.' *Journal of Accounting and Public Policy*.
- Ben-Nasr, H., and J.C. Cosset (2014), 'State ownership, political institutions, and stock price informativeness: Evidence from privatization.', *Journal of Corporate Finance*, Vol. 29, pp. 179–199.
- Bhattacharya, S. (1979), 'Imperfect information, dividend policy, and the "bird-in-hand" fallacy', *Bell Journal of Economics*, Vol. 10, pp. 259–270.
- Biais, B., and E. Perotti (2002), 'Machiavellian privatization', *American Economic Review*, Vol. 92, pp. 240–258.
- Borisova, G., P. Brockman, J.M. Salas, and A. Zagorchev (2012), 'Government ownership and corporate governance: Evidence from the EU.' *Journal of Banking and Finance*, Vol. 36, pp. 2917–2934.
- Borisova, G., and W.L. Megginson (2011), 'Does government ownership affect the cost of debt? Evidence from privatization.' *Review of Financial Studies*, Vol. 24, pp. 2693–2737.
- Bortolotti, B., and M. Faccio (2009), 'Government control of privatized firms.' *Review of Financial Studies*, Vol. 22, pp. 2907–2939.
- Bortolotti, B., and P. Pinotti (2008), 'Delayed privatization.' Public Choice, Vol. 136, pp. 331–351.
- Bortolotti. B., and D. Siniscalco (2004), 'The challenges of privatization: An international analysis.', New York: Oxford University Press.
- Boubakri, N., and J.C. Cosset (1998), 'The financial and operating performance of newly-privatized firms: evidence from developing countries.' *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 53, pp. 1081–1110.
- Boubakri. N., J.C. Cosset, and O. Guedhami (2005), 'Post-privatization corporate governance: The role of ownership structure and investor protection', *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. pp. 76, 369–399.
- ——— (2009), 'From state to private ownership: Issues from strategic industries', *Journal of Banking and Finance*, Vol. 33, pp. 367–379.
- Boubakri. N., J.C. Cosset, O. Guedhami, and W. Saffar (2011), 'The political economy of residual state ownership in privatized firms: Evidence from emerging markets', *Journal of Corporate Finance*, Vol. 17, pp. 244–258.
- Boubakri, N., J.C. Cosset, and W. Saffar (2013), 'The constraints on full privatization: International evidence', Working paper.
- Bradford, W., C. Chen, and C. Zhu (2013), 'Cash dividend policy, corporate pyramids, and ownership structure: Evidence from China.' *International Review of Economics and Finance*, Vol. 27, pp. 445–464.
- Brav, A., C.R. Harvey, J.R. Graham, and R. Michaely (2005), 'Payout policy in the 21th century.' *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 77, pp. 483–527.

- Brockman, P., J. Trel, and E. Unulu (2014), 'The impact of insider trading laws on dividend payout policy.', *Journal of Corporate Finance*, Vol. 29, 263–287.
- Brockman, P., and E. Unlu (2009), 'Dividend policy, creditor rights, and agency costs of debt', *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 92, pp. 276–299.
- ——— (2011), 'Earned/contributed capital, dividend policy, and disclosure quality: An international study', *Journal of Banking and Finance*, Vol. 35, pp. 1610–1625.
- Bushman, R., J.D. Piotroski, and A.J. Smith (2004), 'What determines corporate transparency?', *Journal of Accounting Research*, Vol. 42, pp. 207–252.
- Caprio, L., M. Faccio, and J.J. McConnell (2013), 'Sheltering corporate assets from political extraction.', Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization, Vol. 29, pp. 332–354.
- Chahrumilind, C., R. Kall, and Y. Wiwattanakantang (2006), 'Connected lendings: Thailand before the financial crisis.', *Journal of Business*, Vol. 79, pp. 181–218.
- Chaney, P.K., M. Faccio, and D.C. Parsley (2011), 'The quality of accounting information in politically connected firms.', *Journal of Accounting and Economics*, Vol. 51, pp. 58–76.
- Dahlquist, M., and G. Robertsson (2001), 'Direct foreign ownership, institutional investors, and firm characteristics.', *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 59, pp. 413–440.
- DeAngelo, H., and L. DeAngelo (2006), 'The irrelevance of the MM dividend irrelevance theorem', *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 79, pp. 293–315.
- DeAngelo, H., L. DeAngelo, and R. Stulz (2006), 'Dividend policy and the earned/contributed capital mix: A test of the lifecycle theory', *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 81, pp. 227–254.
- De Cesari, A. (2012), 'Expropriation of minority shareholders and payout policy.' *British Accounting Review*, Vol. 4, pp. 207–220.
- Dewenter, K.L., and P.H. Malatesta (2001), 'State-owned and privately owned firms: An empirical analysis of profitability, leverage, and labour intensity', *American Economic Review*, Vol. 91, pp. 320–334.
- Djankov, S., C. McLiesh, and A. Shleifer (2007), 'Private credit in 129 countries', *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 84, pp. 299–329.
- Donghua, C., S. Khan, X. Yu, and Z. Zhang (2013), 'Government intervention and investment comovement: Chinese evidence.' *Journal of Business Finance & Accounting*, Vol. 40, pp. 564–587.
- Durney, A., and L. Fauver (2010), 'Stealing from thieves: Firm governance and performance when states are predatory.', Working paper.
- Easterbrook, F. (1984), 'Two agency cost explanations of dividends', *American Economic Review*, Vol. 74, pp. 650–659.
- Faccio, M., L.H.P. Lang, and L. Young (2001), 'Dividends and expropriation', *American Economic Review*, Vol. 91, pp. 54–78.
- Faccio, M., R.M. Masulis, and J.J. McConnell (2006), 'Political connections and corporate bailouts', *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 61, pp. 2597–2635.
- Fama, E., and R.K. French (2001), 'Disappearing dividends: Changing firm characteristics or lower propensity to pay', *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 60, pp. 3–43.
- Farinha, J. (2003), 'Dividend policy, corporate governance and the managerial entrenchment hypothesis: An empirical analysis', *Journal of Business Finance & Accounting*, Vol. 30, pp. 1173–1209.
- Fenn, G.W., and N. Liang (2001), 'Corporate payout policy and managerial stock incentives', *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 60, pp. 45–72.
- Ferreira, M.A., M. Massa, and P. Matos (2010), 'Dividend clienteles around the world: Evidence from institutional holdings', Working paper.

- Ferris, S.P., N. Sen, and E. Unlu (2009), 'An international analysis of dividend payment behaviour.', Journal of Business Finance & *Accounting*, Vol. 36, pp. 496–522.
- Gan, J., M. Lemmon, and M. Wang (2011), 'Can firms build capital-market reputation to substitute for poor investor protection? Evidence from dividend policies', Working paper.
- Goyal, A., S.P. Jategonkar, W.L. Megginson, and C.B. Muckley (2014), 'Whence the privatized firm dividend premium?', Working paper.
- Grullon, G., R. Michaely, and B. Swaminathan (2002), 'Are dividend changes a sign of firm maturity?', *Journal of Business*, Vol. 75, pp. 387–424.
- Guedhami, O., J.A. Pittman, and W. Saffar (2009), 'Auditor choice in privatized firms: Empirical evidence on the role of state and foreign owners.' *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 48, 151–171.
- Han, S., T. Kang, and L. Rees (2013), 'The association between institutional ownership and audit properties', *Asia Pacific Journal of Accounting and Economics*, Vol. 20, pp. 199–222.
- Henisz, W. (2004), 'Political institutions and policy volatility', *Economics and Politics*, Vol. 16, pp. 1–27.
- Henisz, W., B. Zelner, and M. Guillén (2005), 'The worldwide diffusion of market-oriented infrastructure reform, 1977–1999', *American Sociological Review*, Vol. 70, pp. 871–897.
- Jensen, M. (1986), 'Agency costs of free cash flow, corporate finance and takeovers', American Economic Review, Vol. 76, pp. 323–329.
- Khan, T. (2006), 'Company dividends and ownership structure: Evidence from UK panel data', *Economic Journal*, Vol. 116, pp. 172–189.
- Kuijs, L., W. Mako, and C. Zhang (2005), 'SOE dividends: How much and to whom?' World Bank policy note 56651, 16 October.
- La Porta, R., F. Lopez-de-Silanes, and A. Shleifer (2002), 'Government ownership of banks', *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 57, pp. 265–301.
- —— (2006), 'What works in security laws?', Journal of Finance, Vol. 61, pp. 1–32.
- La Porta, R., F. Lopez-de Silanes, A. Shleifer, and R.W. Vishny (2000), 'Agency problems and dividend policies around the world', *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 55, pp. 1–33.
- Larcker, D., and T.O. Rusticus (2010), 'On the use of instrumental variables in accounting research', Journal of Accounting and Economics, Vol. 49, pp. 186–205.
- Megginson, W. (2003), 'Appendix 1: Details of share issue privatizations, 1961–2003', In W.L. Megginson (Ed.), *Financial economics of privatization*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Megginson, W., R. Nash, and M.V. Randenborgh (1994), 'The financial and operating performance of newly privatized firms: An international empirical analysis', *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 49, pp. 403–452.
- Megginson, W., and J.N. Netter (2001), 'From state to market: A survey of empirical studies on privatization', *Journal of Economic Literature*, Vol. 39, pp. 321–389.
- Miller, M., and K. Rock (1995), 'Dividend policy under asymmetric information', *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 40, pp. 1031–1051.
- Myers, S.C. (1984), 'The capital structure puzzle', Journal of Finance, Vol. 39, pp. 575–592.
- Nikolaev, V., and L. Van Lent (2005), 'The endogeneity bias in the relation between cost-of-debt capital and corporate disclosure policy.', *European Accounting Review*, Vol. 14, pp. 677–724.
- Ofer, A.R., and D.R. Siegal (1987), 'Corporate financial policy, information, and market expectations: An empirical investigation of dividends', *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 42, pp. 889–911.
- Rozeff, M.S. (1982), 'Growth, beta and agency costs as determinants of dividend payout ratios', *Journal of Financial Research*, Vol. 5, pp. 249–259.

- Setia-Atmaja, L., G.A. Tanewski, and M. Skully (2009), 'The role of dividends, debt and board structure in the governance of family controlled firms.', Journal of Business Finance & Accounting, Vol. 36, pp. 863– 898.
- Shao, L., C. Kwok, and O. Guedhami (2010), 'National culture and dividend policy', *Journal of International Business Studies*, Vol. 41, pp. 1391–1414.
- Shleifer, A., and R.W. Vishny (1997), 'A survey of corporate governance', *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 52, pp. 737–783.
- Su, Z-Q., H.G. Fung, D.S. Huang, and C.H. Shen (2014), 'Cash dividends, expropriation, and political connections: Evidence from China', *International Review of Economics and Finance*, Vol. 29, pp. 260– 272.
- Verrecchia, R. (2001) 'Essays on disclosure', Journal of Accounting and Economics, Vol. 32, pp. 97-180.
- von Eije, H., and W.L. Megginson (2008), 'Dividends and share repurchases in the European Union.' *Journal of Financial Economics*, Vol. 89, pp. 347–374.
- Wang, L., and K. Yung (2011), 'Do state enterprises manage earnings more than privately owned firms? The case of China', Journal of Business Finance & *Accounting*, Vol. 38, pp. 794–812.

TABLE 1 Description of the Sample of Newly Privatized Firms

By year			By industry		
Year	Number	Percentage	Industry	Number	Percentag
1985	1	0.38	Basic industries	46	17.56
1986	1	0.38	Capital goods	11	4.20
1987	5	1.91	Construction	6	2.29
1988	2	0.76	Consumer durables	22	8.40
1989	5	1.91	Food/tobacco	4	1.53
1990	9	3.44	Leisure	7	2.67
1991	7	2.67	Petroleum	26	9.92
1992	13	4.96	Services	7	2.67
1993	7	2.67	Textiles/trade	7	2.67
1994	21	8.02	Transportation	37	14.12
1995	19	7.25	Utilities	89	33.97
1996	20	7.63	Total	262	100
1997	24	9.16	By region		
1998	18	6.87	Region (countries)	Number	Percentag
1999	21	8.02	Africa and the Middle East (6)	17	6.49
2000	20	7.63	East and South Asia and the Pacific (14)	85	32.44
2001	12	4.58	Latin America and the Caribbean (4)	19	7.25
2002	10	3.82	Europe and Central Asia (19)	141	53.82
2003	10	3.82	Total (43)	262	100
2004	14	5.34	By legal origin		
2005	9	3.44	Category (countries)	Number	Percentage
2006	7	2.67	Common Law (12)	75	28.63
2007	7	2.67	Civil Law (31)	187	71.37
	262	100	Total (43)	262	100

**TABLE 2**Descriptive Statistics

Variable	Mean	Median	SD	Min	Max
Panel A: Pre-privatization	n period				
DIV/TA	0.014	0.008	0.017	0.000	0.123
DIV/SALES	0.026	0.013	0.042	0.000	0.405
DIV/CF	0.129	0.109	0.135	0.000	0.796
DIV/NI	0.309	0.258	0.334	0.000	2.396
STATE	0.742	0.840	0.270	0.132	1.000
FOR	0.146	0.049	0.210	0.000	1.000
SIZE	14.465	14.644	1.485	10.556	18.235
LEVERAGE	0.203	0.164	0.179	0.000	0.922
TA_GROWTH	0.461	0.046	2.233	-1.000	24.376
MTB	2.326	1.400	3.241	0.010	28.049
PROFITABILITY	0.153	0.115	0.175	-0.798	0.882
CASH	0.091	0.042	0.112	0.000	0.514
RE/TE	0.133	0.156	0.549	-5.182	1.082
STDEV_ROA	0.085	0.025	0.167	0.002	0.982
LNGDPC	8.806	9.745	1.394	5.974	10.269
Panel B: Post-privatizatio	n period				
DIV/TA	0.026	0.016	0.041	0.000	0.515
DIV/SALES	0.043	0.024	0.053	0.000	0.332
DIV/CF	0.193	0.167	0.179	0.000	1.978
DIV/NI	0.430	0.348	0.427	0.000	2.925
STATE	0.367	0.400	0.283	0.000	1.000
FOR	0.187	0.110	0.207	0.000	1.000
SIZE	14.427	14.495	1.656	8.388	18.365
LEVERAGE	0.172	0.146	0.139	0.000	0.739
$TA\_GROWTH$	0.306	0.073	1.458	-0.991	24.648
MTB	2.236	1.732	2.081	0.000	27.280
PROFITABILITY	0.172	0.132	0.147	-0.376	0.980
CASH	0.101	0.064	0.108	0.000	0.726
RE/TE	0.270	0.214	0.295	-1.579	1.375
STDEV_ROA	0.052	0.021	0.114	0.001	0.982
LNGDPC	8.999	9.823	1.310	5.817	10.592
Panel C: Full sample					
DIV/TA	0.023	0.014	0.037	0.000	0.515
DIV/SALES	0.039	0.020	0.051	0.000	0.405
DIV/CF	0.178	0.155	0.171	0.000	1.978
DIV/NI	0.401	0.329	0.410	0.000	2.925
STATE	0.465	0.505	0.324	0.000	1.000
FOR	0.178	0.100	0.208	0.000	1.000
SIZE	14.437	14.532	1.612	8.388	18.365

LEVERAGE	0.180	0.155	0.151	0.000	0.922
$TA\_GROWTH$	0.346	0.066	1.694	-1.000	24.648
MTB	2.259	1.618	2.435	0.000	28.049
PROFITABILITY	0.167	0.128	0.155	-0.798	0.980
CASH	0.098	0.057	0.109	0.000	0.726
RE/TE	0.234	0.196	0.382	-5.182	1.375
STDEV_ROA	0.061	0.024	0.131	0.001	0.982
LNGDPC	8.949	9.779	1.334	5.817	10.592

Notes: This table presents descriptive statistics for the regression variables used in our multivariate analysis to examine the impact of state ownership on dividend policy for a sample of 262 privatized firms from 43 countries. *DIV/TA* is the ratio of cash dividends over total assets. *DIV/SALES* is the ratio of cash dividends over total sales. *DIV/NI* is the ratio of cash dividends over net income. *STATE* is the stake held by the government. *FOR* is the stake held by foreign investors. *SIZE* is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. *LEVERAGE* is the ratio of long-term debt over total assets. *TA\_GROWTH* is the sales growth for the year. *MTB* is the market-to-book ratio. *PROFITABILITY* is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. *CASH* is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. *RE/TE* is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity. *STDEV\_ROA* is the standard deviation of return on assets. *LNGDPC* is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. Data sources for the explanatory variables are outlined in Appendix 1.

**Table 3** *Univariate Tests* 

Variable —	Me	ean	T -4-4:-4:-	Media	Median			
	High	Low	- T-statistic	High	Low	<ul><li>Z-statistic</li></ul>		
DIV/TA	0.017	0.028	-4.432***	0.011	0.016	-4.026***		
DIV/SALES	0.032	0.045	-3.845***	0.018	0.023	-4.081**		
DIV/CF	0.149	0.201	-4.689***	0.127	0.149	-4.626***		
DIV/NI	0.360	0.434	-2.736***	0.275	0.364	-3.502***		

Notes: This table compares our proxies for dividend payout between high and low sub-samples of state ownership. The full sample comprises 262 privatized firms from 43 countries. *DIV/TA* is the ratio of cash dividends over total assets. *DIV/SALES* is the ratio of cash dividends over total sales. *DIV/CF* is the ratio of cash dividends over cash flow. Cash flow is calculated as net income plus depreciation. *DIV/NI* is the ratio of cash dividends over net income. Data sources for the explanatory variables are outlined in Appendix 1. \*\*\*, \*\*, and \* denote statistical significance at the 1%, 5%, and 10% levels, respectively.

Table 4Pearson Correlation Coefficients

Variable	DIV/TA	DIV/SALES	DIV/CF	DIV/NI	STATE	SIZE	LEVERAGE	TA_GROWTH	MTB	PROFITABILITY	CASH	RE/TE	STDEV_ROA
DIV/SALES	0.788												
DIV/CF	0.692	0.682											
DIV/NI	0.460	0.449	0.558										
STATE	-0.179	-0.162	-0.199	-0.109									
SIZE	-0.077	-0.154	-0.092	0.091	0.058								
LEVERAGE	-0.207	-0.067	-0.200	-0.047	0.183	0.113							
$TA\_GROWTH$	0.063	0.057	0.040	0.006	0.019	-0.051	-0.043						
MTB	0.147	0.092	0.050	-0.032	0.035	-0.061	-0.057	-0.022					
PROFITABILITY	0.253	0.554	0.229	0.001	-0.013	-0.239	0.102	0.101	0.143				
CASH	0.297	0.237	0.204	-0.024	-0.020	-0.191	-0.255	-0.022	0.191	0.193			
RE/TE	0.126	0.142	0.167	0.120	-0.194	0.226	-0.156	-0.058	0.109	0.245	0.037		
STDEV_ROA	-0.033	0.046	-0.018	-0.029	0.071	0.010	-0.058	0.197	-0.085	0.107	-0.016	-0.130	
LNGDPC	-0.120	-0.062	-0.041	0.118	-0.104	0.423	0.036	-0.058	0.042	-0.217	-0.199	0.221	-0.137

Notes: This table shows Pearson pairwise correlation coefficients between the regression variables for a sample of 262 firms privatized in 43 countries. Boldface indicates statistical significance at the 1% level. The statistics are reported for a period of up to nine years surrounding privatization (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year). DIV/TA is the ratio of cash dividends over total assets. DIV/SALES is the ratio of cash dividends over total sales. DIV/CF is the ratio of cash dividends over cash flow. Cash flow is calculated as net income plus depreciation. DIV/NI is the ratio of cash dividends over net income. STATE is the stake held by the government. SIZE is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. LEVERAGE is the ratio of long-term debt over total assets. TA\_GROWTH is the sales growth for the year. MTB is the market-to-book ratio. PROFITABILITY is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. CASH is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. RE/TE is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity. STDEV\_ROA is the standard deviation of return on assets. LNGDPC is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. Data sources for the explanatory variables are outlined in Appendix 1.

TABLE 5
State Ownership and Dividend Payout

Variable	Deadiatie:-		STATE			CONTROL			GOLDEN	
Variable	Prediction	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)
STATE	?	-0.014	-0.016	-0.022						
		(-3.520)***	(-3.764)***	(-3.684)***						
CONTROL	?				-0.009	-0.010	-0.008			
					(-3.497)***	(-3.169)***	(-2.686)***			
GOLDEN	?							-0.009	-0.012	-0.012
								(-3.581)***	(-3.328)***	(-1.944)**
SIZE	+	0.003	0.003	0.004	0.003	0.003	0.004	0.000	0.001	0.000
		(3.350)***	(2.401)***	(1.884)**	(3.103)***	(2.212)**	(1.896)**	(0.185)	(0.949)	(0.126)
LEVERAGE	-	-0.038	-0.035	-0.052	-0.039	-0.036	-0.054	-0.029	-0.024	-0.041
		(-4.126)***	(-3.301)***	(-3.973)***	(-4.352)***	(-3.379)***	(-3.882)***	(-4.577)***	(-3.162)***	(-3.940)***
$TA\_GROWTH$	-	0.002	0.003	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.000
		(1.115)	(1.224)	(1.050)	(1.102)	(1.221)	(1.058)	(0.223)	(0.057)	(0.004)
MTB	-	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001
		(1.531)	(1.442)	(0.885)	(1.391)	(1.262)	(0.669)	(1.410)	(1.308)	(1.047)
PROFITABILITY	+	0.054	0.046	0.064	0.051	0.044	0.062	0.031	0.027	0.043
		(4.413)***	(3.495)***	(3.032)***	(4.290)***	(3.390)***	(2.938)***	(2.409)***	(1.788)**	(2.264)**
CASH	+	0.059	0.064	0.058	0.061	0.064	0.058	0.053	0.062	0.049
		(3.176)***	(3.188)***	(2.604)***	(3.312)***	(3.265)***	(2.592)***	(2.561)***	(2.920)***	(1.829)**
RE/TE	+	-0.002	0.002	0.014	-0.001	0.003	0.016	0.002	0.011	0.023
		(-0.551)	(0.326)	(2.971)***	(-0.190)	(0.517)	(3.267)***	(0.436)	(1.336)*	(2.239)**
STDEV_ROA	-	-0.002	0.004	-0.006	-0.007	0.003	-0.007	-0.001	0.011	0.002
		(-0.222)	(0.490)	(-0.401)	(-0.825)	(0.312)	(-0.511)	(-0.139)	(1.259)	(0.200)
LNGDPC	+	0.016	0.009	0.012	0.017	0.010	0.014	0.004	0.015	0.008
		(1.779)**	(0.972)	(0.744)	(1.846)**	(1.065)	(0.837)	(0.407)	(1.883)**	(0.419)

Intercept	?	-0.195	-0.087	-0.138	-0.180	-0.101	-0.162	-0.035	-0.169	-0.052
$R^2$		(-2.275)** 0.281	(-1.054) 0.314	(-0.867)	(-2.051)** 0.268	(-1.182) 0.310	(-0.972)	(-0.336) 0.499	(-1.918)* 0.569	(-0.275)
Pseudo R <sup>2</sup>				-0.130			-0.127			-0.212
N		1008	862	1008	1008	862	1008	456	386	456

Notes: This table presents tests of the impact of state ownership on dividend payout. The sample includes 262 firms privatized in 43 countries. The dependent variable is *DIV/TA* (the ratio of cash dividends over total assets). Our dependent variable, *DIV/TA*, is the ratio of cash dividends over total assets. *STATE* is the stake held by the government. *SIZE* is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. *LEVERAGE is* the ratio of long-term debt over total assets. *TA\_GROWTH* is the sales growth for the year. *MTB is* the market-to-book ratio. *PROFITABILITY* is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. *CASH* is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. *RE/TE* is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity. *STDEV\_ROA* is the standard deviation of return on assets. *LNGDPC* is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. All specifications are obtained using a country fixed-effects model. In Models 1 to 3 we use *STATE* as a proxy for government intervention in privatized firms. In Models 4 to 6 we use *CONTROL*, a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the government maintains control after privatization and zero (0) otherwise, as an alternative proxy for government intervention in privatized firms. In Models 7 to 9 we use *GOLDEN*, a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the government retains a golden share and zero (0) otherwise, as an alternative proxy for government intervention in privatized firms. In Models 1, 4, and 7 we estimate an OLS regression for all sample firms. In Models 2, 5, and 8 we estimate an OLS regression for the sub-sample of dividend payers. In specifications 3, 6, and 9 we estimate a Tobit regression for all sample firms. Data sources for the variables are outlined in Appendix 1. The results are reported for a period of up to nine years (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year). *Z*-statistics based on robust standard errors are shown below each estimate. \*\*\*, \*\*, and \* denote statistical significance a

**TABLE 6**Additional Tests

		Alter	native Payout Pr	oxies	1990-2000	Post- privatization	Developed	Developing	Instrument	al Variable
Variable	Prediction	DIV/SALES	DIV/CF	DIV/NI	Period	Period	Countries	Countries	1st Stage	2nd Stage
		(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)
STATE	?	-0.017	-0.069	-0.147	-0.014	-0.013	-0.007	-0.044		-0.056
		(-3.778)***	(-3.609)***	(-2.940)***	(-3.520)***	(-2.862)***	(-1.806)**	(-4.897)***		(-2.261)**
SIZE	+	0.002	0.005	0.021	0.003	0.002	0.002	0.007	0.023	0.004
		(1.774)**	(1.247)	(1.697)**	(3.350)***	(1.510)*	(1.873)**	(2.885)***	(3.150)***	(3.413)***
LEVERAGE	-	-0.051	-0.251	-0.249	-0.038	-0.015	-0.024	-0.047	0.053	-0.037
		(-4.130)***	(-5.316)***	(-1.980)**	(-4.126)***	(-1.708)**	(-2.158)**	(-3.455)***	(0.672)	(-3.895)***
TA_GROWTH	-	0.001	0.005	0.008	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	-0.001	0.002
		(0.624)	(0.818)	(0.928)	(1.115)	(0.949)	(0.877)	(0.861)	(-0.257)	(1.018)
MTB	+	0.000	-0.001	-0.005	0.001	0.000	0.002	-0.001	0.006	0.001
		(0.080)	(-0.358)	(-0.838)	(1.531)*	(0.112)	(2.019)**	(-0.706)	(1.415)*	(1.939)**
PROFITABILITY	+	0.184	0.237	0.078	0.054	0.020	0.031	0.067	0.049	0.056
		(8.878)***	(5.377)***	(0.688)	(4.413)***	(1.720)**	(2.354)**	(3.712)***	(0.610)	(4.375)***
CASH	+	0.016	0.100	-0.199	0.059	0.016	0.051	0.054	-0.111	0.053
		(0.834)	(1.544)*	(-1.362)	(3.176)***	(0.919)	(2.699)***	(1.898)**	(-1.191)	(2.945)***
RE/TE	+	-0.010	0.012	0.055	-0.002	-0.006	0.009	-0.011	-0.105	-0.006
		(-2.456)**	(0.992)	(1.582)*	(-0.551)	(-1.166)	(2.376)**	(-2.115)**	(-2.983)***	(-1.285)
STDEV_ROA	-	0.016	-0.011	-0.047	-0.002	0.001	0.002	0.009	0.158	0.005
		(0.892)	(-0.254)	(-0.476)	(-0.222)	(0.199)	(0.073)	(1.045)	(1.680)*	'(0.626)
LNGDPC	+	0.068	0.250	0.294	0.016	-0.003	0.010	0.006	0.027	0.017
		(4.960)***	(5.122)***	(2.914)***	(1.779)**	(-0.286)	(1.273)	(0.420)	(0.394)	(2.013)**
PRE_PRIV_DIV						1.013				
						(10.209)***				
LEFT	+								0.082	
									(3.977)***	

Intercept	?	-0.664	-2.285	-2.731	-0.195	0.006	-0.088	-0.134	-0.274	-0.213
		(-4.632)***	(-4.636)***	(-2.708)***	(-2.275)**	(0.075)	(-1.159)	(-1.225)	(-0.403)	(-2.498)**
$\mathbb{R}^2$		0.492	0.283	0.133	0.281	0.555	626.000	382.000	1008.000	1008.000
N		932	932	932	1008	746	518	388	906	906

Notes: This table presents additional tests of the impact of state ownership on dividend payout. The sample comprises 262 firms privatized in 43 countries. The dependent variable is *DIV/TA* (the ratio of cash dividends over total assets) in all models except Models 1, 2, 3, and 8. *STATE* is the stake held by state ownership. *SIZE* is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. *LEVERAGE is* the ratio of long-term debt over total assets. *TA\_GROWTH* is the sales growth for the year. *MTB* is the market-to-book ratio. *PROFITABILITY* is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. *CASH* is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. *RE/TE* is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity. *STDEV\_ROA* is the standard deviation of return on assets. *LNGDPC* is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. *LEFT* is a dummy variable equal to one (1) for left-oriented governments and zero (0) otherwise. *PRE\_PRIV\_DIV* is the average of the dividend payout over the pre-privatization period. All specifications are obtained using a country fixed-effects model. Models 1 to 3 use alternative proxies for dividend payout (i.e., *DIV/SALES*, *DIV/CF*, and *DIV/NI*). Model (4) reports the results for the 1999–2000 period. Model (5) reports the results for the post-privatization period while controlling for the pre-privatization dividend payout. Models 6 and 7 report the results for the sub-samples of firms from developed and developing countries, respectively. Model (8) reports the results for the first stage regression of *STATE* on *LEFT* as well as the control variables. Model (9) reports the results for the second stage regression of *DIV/TA* on the predicted value of *STATE*. Data sources for the variables are outlined in Appendix 1. The results are reported for a period of up to nine years (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year), except for Model (5). *Z*-statistics based on robust standard errors are shown below each estimate. \*\*\*, \*\*\*,

**TABLE 7** *Additional Controls* 

Variable	Prediction	FOR	HIGH_FOR	DP	Additional Country- Level Controls	TAX_ADV
		(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
STATE	?	-0.025	-0.014	-0.014	-0.016	-0.015
		(-2.857)***	(-3.527)***	(-3.509)***	(-4.232)***	(-2.990)***
FOR	-	-0.010				
		(-0.816)				
HIGH_FOR	-		-0.004			
			(-1.756)**			
SIZE	+	0.005	0.003	0.003	0.002	0.002
		(2.417)***	(3.363)***	(3.332)***	(2.199)**	(2.187)**
LEVERAGE	-	-0.021	-0.039	-0.039	-0.035	-0.030
		(-1.595)	(-4.173)***	(-4.135)***	(-3.748)***	(-2.985)***
$TA\_GROWTH$	-	0.003	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.004
		(1.254)	(1.116)	(1.115)	(1.158)	(1.183)
MTB	+	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.000
		(1.004)	(1.529)*	(1.534)*	(1.779)**	(0.960)
PROFITABILITY	+	0.049	0.055	0.055	0.046	0.047
		(2.870)***	(4.437)***	(4.398)***	(3.840)***	(3.352)***
CASH	+	0.076	0.059	0.059	0.059	0.051
		(2.754)***	(3.196)***	(3.228)***	(3.039)***	(2.411)**
RE/TE	+	-0.009	-0.001	-0.002	0.000	0.003
		(-1.850)**	(-0.436)	(-0.549)	(0.027)	(0.602)
STDEV_ROA	-	0.001	-0.002	-0.002	-0.001	-0.022
		(0.092)	(-0.234)	(-0.209)	(-0.187)	(-1.125)
LNGDPC	+	0.020	0.015	0.015	0.005	-0.001
		(1.471)*	(1.707)**	(1.643)*	(0.352)	(-0.136)
DP	+			0.000		
				(0.362)		
C_RIGHTS	+				0.008	
					(0.064)	
DISC_REQ	+				-0.012	
					(-0.031)	
RISKOFEXP	-				0.000	
					(0.725)	
MARKET_CAP	+				0.000	
					(2.443)***	
$TAX\_ADV$	+					0.445
						(0.859)
Intercept	?	-0.245	-0.187	-0.191	-0.048	-0.381

	(-1.907)*	(-2.137)**	(-2.117)**	(-0.562)	(-0.938)
Adj R <sup>2</sup>	0.299	0.283	0.281	0.224	0.204
N	549	1008	1008	928	796

Notes: This table presents additional tests of the impact of state ownership on dividend payout. The sample comprises 262 firms privatized in 43 countries. The dependent variable is DIV/TA (the ratio of cash dividends over total assets). STATE is the stake held by the government. FOR is the stake held by foreign investors. HIGH\_FOR is a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm's foreign ownership is higher than our sample median for foreign ownership and zero (0) otherwise. SIZE is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. LEVERAGE is the ratio of long-term debt over total assets. TA\_GROWTH is the sales growth for the year. MTB is the market-to-book ratio. PROFITABILITY is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. CASH is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. RE/TE is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity. STDEV ROA is the standard deviation of return on assets. LNGDPC is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. DP is the difference in the log of the weighted-average market-to-book ratio for dividend payers and non-dividend payers. The weight used to calculate the weighted-average market-to-book ratio is the book value of total assets. C\_RIGHTS is the creditor rights index from Djankov et al. (2007). DISC REO is the disclosure requirements index from La Porta et al. (2006). RISKOFEXP is the ICRG's assessment of the risk of outright confiscation or forced nationalization by the state. MARKET\_CAP is the ratio of stock market capitalization over GDP. TAX\_ADV is the tax advantage of dividends in a country measured by the after-tax value of \$1 in dividends divided by the after-tax value of \$1 in capital gains from La Porta et al. (2000). All specifications are obtained using a country fixed-effects model. In Model 1 (2) we include foreign ownership (control). In Model (3) we control for dividend premium. In Model (4) we include additional control variables. In Model (5) we control for the tax advantage of dividends. Data sources for the variables are outlined in Appendix 1. The results are reported for a period of up to nine years (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year). Z-statistics based on robust standard errors are shown below each estimate. \*\*\*, \*\*, and \* denote statistical significance at the 1%, 5%, and 10% levels, respectively, one-tailed when directional predictions are made and two-tailed otherwise.

**TABLE 8**State Ownership and Dividend Changes

Variable	D 1' ('	DIV_PAYER	DIV_INCREASE	DIV_DECREASE	
variable	Prediction	(1)	(2)	(3)	
STATE	?	-0.495	-0.469	0.293	
		(-2.540)***	(-2.718)***	(1.803)**	
SIZE	+	0.127	0.058	-0.083	
		(2.716)***	(1.673)*	(-2.542)**	
LEVERAGE	-	-1.664	-0.819	0.538	
		(-3.526)***	(-2.178)**	(1.537)	
$TA\_GROWTH$	-	-0.009	-0.035	0.016	
		(-0.240)	(-1.271)	(0.614)	
MTB	+	-0.030	0.000	0.014	
		(-1.288)	(0.020)	(0.759)	
PROFITABILITY	+	2.113	0.658	0.149	
		(3.975)***	(1.870)**	(0.459)	
CASH	+	0.559	0.203	-0.159	
		(0.812)	(0.448)	(-0.365)	
RE/TE	+	1.188	0.291	0.114	
		(5.189)***	(1.658)**	(0.862)	
STDEV_ROA	-	-0.760	0.143	-0.867	
		(-0.989)	(0.294)	(-2.387)**	
LNGDPC	+	0.111	0.188	-0.061	
		(0.799)	(1.556)*	(-0.761)	
Intercept	?	-3.010	-3.715	2.408	
ı		(-2.462)**	(-4.416)***	(3.238)***	
Pseudo R <sup>2</sup>		0.286	0.070	0.048	
N		1008	1008	1008	

Notes: This table presents the results of the analysis of the impact of state ownership on dividend changes. Model (1) reports the results of the Probit regression of *DIV\_PAYER* (a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm pays dividends and zero (0) otherwise) on *STATE* (the stake held by the government) as well as our control variables. Model (2) reports the results of the Probit regression of *DIV\_INCREASE* (a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm increases dividends and zero (0) otherwise) on *STATE* as well as our control variables. Model (3) reports the results of the Probit regression of *DIV\_DECREASE* (a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm decreases dividends and zero (0) otherwise) on *STATE* as well as our control variables. *SIZE* is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. *LEVERAGE* is the ratio of long-term debt over total assets. *TA\_GROWTH* is the sales growth for the year. *MTB* is the market-to-book ratio. *PROFITABILITY* is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. *CASH* is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. *RETE* is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity. *STDEV\_ROA* is the standard deviation of return on assets. *LNGDPC* is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. All specifications are estimated using a country fixed-effects model. Data sources for the variables are outlined in Appendix 1. The results are reported for a period of up to nine years (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year). *Z*-statistics based on robust standard errors are shown below each estimate. \*\*\*, \*\*, and \* denote statistical significance at the 1%, 5%, and 10% levels, respectively, one-tailed when directional predictions are made and two-tailed otherwise.

**TABLE 9**Ownership Changes and Dividend Payout

Variable	Prediction	(1)	(2)	(3)
$\Delta STATE$	?	-0.047		
		(-2.912)***		
RELINQUISH	?		0.028	
			(3.650)***	
$\Delta FOR$	-			0.063
				(1.594)
$\Delta SIZE$	+	0.002	0.002	0.030
		(0.319)	(0.393)	(3.419)***
$\Delta LEVERAGE$	-	-0.031	-0.026	0.040
		(-1.066)	(-0.916)	(0.988)
$\Delta$ TA_GROWTH	-	0.004	0.004	0.006
		(3.163)***	(3.207)***	(4.121)***
$\Delta MTB$	+	0.000	0.000	0.001
		(0.416)	(0.214)	(0.532)
$\Delta PROFITABILITY$	+	-0.025	-0.021	-0.014
		(-0.997)	(-0.822)	(-0.511)
$\Delta CASH$	+	-0.057	-0.055	0.001
		(-2.100)**	(-2.045)**	(0.036)
$\Delta$ RE/TE	+	-0.011	-0.011	-0.019
		(-1.090)	(-1.123)	(-1.352)
$\Delta$ STDEV_ROA	-	-0.025	-0.021	-0.014
		(-0.997)	(-0.822)	(-0.511)
$\Delta LNGDPC$	+	-0.005	0.007	-0.048
		(-0.061)	(0.090)	(-0.656)
Intercept	?	0.012	0.008	-0.001
1		(0.703)	(0.465)	(-0.200)
$R^2$		0.085	0.095	0.130
N		524	524	276

Notes: This table presents the results of the analysis of the impact of state ownership on dividend changes. Model (1) reports the results of the regression of the changes in our dividend proxy ( $\Delta DIV/TA$ ) on the changes on state ownership ( $\Delta STATE$ ) as well as the changes in our control variables. Model (2) reports the results of the regression of  $\Delta DIV/TA$  on RELINQUISH (a dummy variable that is equal to one (1) if the government relinquishes control after privatization and zero (0) otherwise) and the changes in our control variables. Model (3) reports the results of the regression of  $\Delta DIV/TA$  on the change in foreign ownership ( $\Delta FOR$ ) and the changes in our control variables. SIZE is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. LEVERAGE is the ratio of long-term debt over total assets.  $TA\_GROWTH$  is the sales growth for the year. MTB is the market-to-book ratio. PROFITABILITY is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. CASH is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. RE/TE is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity.  $STDEV\_ROA$  is the standard deviation of return on assets. LNGDPC is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. All specifications are estimated using country fixed-effects model. Data sources for the variables are outlined in Appendix 1. The results are reported for the post-privatization period, including the privatization year. Z-statistics based on robust standard errors are shown below each estimate. \*\*\*\*, \*\*\*, and \* denote statistical significance at the 1%, 5%, and 10% levels, respectively, one-tailed when directional predictions are made and two-tailed otherwise.

TABLE 10
The Impact of Country-Level Governance on the Relationship between State Ownership and Dividend Payout

		L	AW	CHECKS		
Variable	Prediction	High	Low	High	Low	
		(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	
STATE	?	0.001	-0.026	-0.007	-0.014	
		(0.275)	(-3.824)***	(-0.939)	(-2.907)***	
SIZE	+	0.002	0.006	0.006	0.001	
		(1.931)**	(3.321)***	(2.891)***	(1.123)	
LEVERAGE	-	-0.039	-0.037	-0.038	-0.037	
		(-6.346)***	(-2.585)***	(-3.076)***	(-2.964)***	
TA_GROWTH	-	0.002	0.002	0.008	0.000	
		(0.899)	(0.841)	(1.382)	(0.027)	
MTB	+	0.001	0.001	0.000	0.002	
		(1.477)*	(1.154)	(0.361)	(1.731)**	
PROFITABILITY	+	0.033	0.071	0.042	0.048	
		(2.570)***	(3.850)***	(1.984)**	(3.558)***	
CASH	+	0.027	0.068	0.075	0.061	
1		(1.651)*	(2.930)***	(1.712)**	(3.051)***	
RE/TE	+	0.001	-0.006	-0.006	0.003	
		(0.259)	(-1.290)*	(-1.014)	(0.790)	
STDEV_ROA	-	-0.048	0.010	-0.004	0.001	
		(-2.031)**	(1.171)	(-0.381)	(0.108)	
LNGDPC	+	0.017	0.004	0.018	0.010	
		(1.915)**	(0.291)	(0.488)	(1.414)*	
Intercept	?	-0.156	-0.108	-0.233	-0.125	
		(-1.703)*	(-0.852)	(-0.662)	(-1.719)*	
Adj R <sup>2</sup>		0.427	0.285	0.261	0.415	

N 409 599 377 631

Notes: This table presents the results of our sub-sample analysis. The sample comprises 262 firms privatized in 43 countries. The dependent variable is *DIV/TA* (the ratio of cash dividends over total assets). *STATE* is the stake held by state ownership. *SIZE* is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. *LEVERAGE is* the ratio of long-term debt over total assets. *TA\_GROWTH* is the sales growth for the year. *MTB* is the market-to-book ratio. *PROFITABILITY* is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. *CASH* is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. *RE/TE* is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity. *STDEV\_ROA* is the standard deviation of return on assets. *LNGDPC* is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. *LAW* is the ICRG's law and order index. The index ranges from 0 to 6, with higher scores indicating stronger legal investor protection. *CHECKS* is the number of checks and balances in the country from *DPI*, a higher score indicating tighter political constraints. All the specifications are obtained using country fixed-effects model. Models 1 and 2 report regression results of dividend payout on state ownership for sub-samples of high and low *LAW*. Models 3 and 4 report regression results of dividend payout on state ownership for sub-samples of high and low *CHECKS*. Data sources for the variables are outlined in Appendix 1. The results are reported for a period of up to nine years (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year). *Z*-statistics based on robust standard errors are shown below each estimate. \*\*\*, \*\*, and \* denote statistical significance at the 1%, 5%, and 10% levels, respectively, one-tailed when directional predictions are made and two-tailed otherwise.

**TABLE 11**The Role of Family Ownership

		Full Sample			Low LAW Sub-sample				
Variable Prediction	FAMILY_DUMMY		$FAMILY_{-}$	FAMILY_CONTROL		FAMILY_DUMMY		FAMILY_CONTROL	
	Prediction	High	Low (2)	High	Low (4)	High	Low	High	Low (8)
		(1)		(3)		(5)	(6)	(7)	
STATE	?	-0.015	-0.020	-0.022	-0.014	-0.020	-0.029	-0.023	-0.026
		(-2.121)**	(-4.299)***	(-2.406)***	(-3.476)***	(-2.127)**	(-3.906)***	(-2.227)**	(-3.788)***
SIZE	+	0.002	0.003	0.006	0.003	0.005	0.005	0.007	0.005
		(1.580)*	(1.962)**	(4.325)***	(2.862)***	(2.532)***	(2.206)**	(1.813)**	(3.016)***
LEVERAGE	-	-0.009	-0.060	-0.044	-0.037	0.023	-0.073	-0.005	-0.038
		(-0.480)	(-5.396)***	(-3.889)***	(-3.762)***	(0.792)	(-4.206)***	(-0.251)	(-2.294)**
TA_GROWTH	-	0.008	0.000	-0.002	0.002	0.024	0.000	0.006	0.002
		(0.985)	(0.551)	(-0.311)	(1.143)	(1.412)*	(0.728)	(0.671)	(0.878)
MTB	+	0.001	0.001	0.000	0.001	0.001	0.001	-0.001	0.001
		(1.254)	(0.639)	(0.118)	(1.452)*	(1.718)**	(0.217)	(-0.620)	(1.103)
PROFITABILITY	+	0.042	0.053	0.057	0.065	0.043	0.077	0.054	0.089
		(2.872)***	(2.854)***	(3.587)***	(4.056)***	(2.095)**	(2.673)***	(1.178)	(3.634)***
CASH	+	0.068	0.048	0.042	0.059	0.072	0.060	0.115	0.067
		(3.264)***	(1.457)*	(1.763)**	(2.686)***	(2.756)***	(1.309)*	(3.539)***	(2.389)***
RE/TE	+	0.000	-0.008	-0.005	-0.003	0.002	-0.013	-0.007	-0.008
		(0.020)	(-1.581)	(-0.992)	(-0.717)	(0.368)	(-2.049)**	(-0.963)	(-1.574)
STDEV_ROA	-	-0.085	0.005	0.496	-0.001	-0.036	0.008	-0.723	0.011
		(-2.456)***	(0.768)	(3.744)***	(-0.069)	(-1.495)*	(1.045)	(-1.900)**	(1.201)
LNGDPC	+	-0.011	0.058	-0.007	0.020	-0.011	0.045	0.024	0.009
		(-0.897)	(3.820)***	(-5.652)***	(2.002)**	(-0.783)	(2.094)**	(1.421)	(0.575)
Intercept		0.133	-0.595	-0.002	-0.244	0.063	-0.469	-0.239	-0.161
		(1.084)	(-3.974)***	(-0.114)	(-2.447)**	(0.478)	(-2.799)***	(-2.487)**	(-1.051)
Adj R <sup>2</sup>		0.317	0.360	0.662	0.269	0.415	0.393	0.812	0.275

N 526 482 121 887 302 297 93 506

Notes: This table presents the results of our sub-sample analysis. The sample comprises 262 firms privatized in 43 countries. The dependent variable is *DIV/TA* (the ratio of cash dividends over total assets). *STATE* is the stake held by state ownership. *SIZE* is the logarithm of the firm's total sales in US dollars. *LEVERAGE is* the ratio of long-term debt over total assets. *TA\_GROWTH* is the sales growth for the year. *MTB* is the market-to-book ratio. *PROFITABILITY* is the ratio of EBIT over net sales. *CASH* is the ratio of cash and short-term investments over total assets. *RE/TE* is the ratio of retained earnings over common equity. *STDEV\_ROA* is the standard deviation of return on assets. *LNGDPC* is the natural logarithm of GDP per capita. *LAW* is our proxy for investor protection (the ICRG's law and order index). The index ranges from 0 to 6, with higher scores indicating stronger legal investor protection. *FAMILY\_DUMMY* is a dummy variable equal to one (1) if the firm has a family or individuals among its shareholders and zero (0) otherwise. *FAMILY\_CONTROL* is a dummy variable equal to one (1) if a family or individuals hold more than 10% of the shares and zero (0) otherwise. All specifications are estimated using country fixed-effects model. Models 1 to 4 report the results of our sub-sample analysis for the low *LAW* sub-sample. Descriptions and data sources for the variables are outlined in Appendix 1. The results are reported for a period of up to nine years (i.e., from three years before privatization to five years after, including the privatization year). *Z*-statistics based on robust standard errors are shown below each estimate. \*\*\*, \*\*, and \* denote statistical significance at the 1%, 5%, and 10% levels, respectively, one-tailed when directional predictions are made and two-tailed otherwise.